

Assisted Boarding Houses Practice Guide

Boarding Houses Act 2012

Boarding Houses Regulation 2013



Document approval

The Assisted Boarding Houses Practice Guide has been endorsed and approved by:

Zoe Dendle Acting Executive Director Approved: 13 October 2021

Document version control

Distribution:	Public
Document name:	Assisted Boarding Houses Practice Guide
Trim Reference	D21/1745828
Version:	Version 2.0
This document replaces	AH13/151817, October 2013
Document status:	Final
File name:	Assisted Boarding Houses Practice Guide
Authoring unit:	Strategy, Policy and Commissioning SUB21/201214
Date:	October 2021

Table of contents

1	Intro	duction	. 5
	1.1	Purpose	. 5
	1.2	Contact Details	
2	Defir	nitions	
3		ling and Interpreting the BH Act and BH Regulation	
4	Roai	stration Requirements	12
5	Occi	upancy agreements and Occupancy Principals	13
6		sical Requirements for Assisted Boarding Houses	
0			
	6.1	Display of Licence and other information	
	6.2	Housing of residence 6.2.1 Maximum number of residents	10
	6.2	6.2.2 Sleeping arrangements	
	6.3	State of premises 6.3.1 Cleanliness, maintenance and repairs	19
		6.3.2 Light and ventilation	
		6.3.3 Furniture and fittings	
		6.3.4 Heating, cooling and other electrical equipment	10
	6.4	Facilities for residents and staff	
	0.4	6.4.1 Storage facilities	
		6.4.2 Toilets and washing facilities	
		6.4.3 Call bells	
	6.5	Communal Space	
	0.0	6.5.1 Living rooms or outside communal spaces	
		6.5.2 Dining rooms	
		6.5.3 Private or quiet rooms	
		6.5.4 Food preparation areas	
		6.5.5 Laundry	
		6.5.6 Telephone	
7	Polic	cies and procedures	21
8	Staff	ing requirements	22
	8.1	Probity checks on staff	
		8.1.1 Criminal record checks – National Police Checks	
		8.1.2 Seriousness of criminal offences	
		8.1.3 Other checks	24
	8.2	Staffing levels	25
	8.3	Staffing qualifications, skills and training	26
	8.4	Approved Managers and minimum qualifications for managers	
	8.5	Use of volunteers	
9		dents with additional needs	
•	9.1	Screening	
	9.2	Lifestyle	
	0.2	9.2.1 Clothing, toiletries and personal belongings	
		9.2.2 Protection of financial affairs of additional needs residents	
		9.2.3 Information about available support services	
		9.2.4 Personal relationships	
		9.2.5 Recreation	
	9.3	Health and wellbeing	
		9.3.1 Medication for additional needs residents	
		9.3.2 Health monitoring	
		9.3.3 Infection control	
		9.3.4 Food and nutrition	37
		9.3.5 Safety	
	9.4	Authorised Service Providers	39

	9.5 I	ncidents and deaths	40
10	Repor	ting requirements	
	10.1	Incidents or deaths involving residents with additional needs	40
	10.2	Children and young persons	42
	10.3	Additional reporting requirements	42
11	Recor	ds	
	11.1	Additional needs resident personal information register	44
	11.2	Additional needs resident health records	44
	11.3	Occupancy and rental agreement records	45
	11.4	Staff information records	
	11.5	Complaint information records	45
	11.6	Fire safety procedure records	46
12	Comp	liance Notices and Penalty Notices	47
	12.1	Compliance Notices	47
	12.2	Penalty Notices	
13		ing House Compliance Officers	
13	Board 13.1	How DCJ Staff will work with you	49
13	13.1 13.2	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers	49 50
13 14	13.1 13.2 Appe r	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers hdix	49 50 51
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers hdix Practice Guide Feedback Form	49 50 51 51
-	13.1 13.2 Appe r	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers Idix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties	49 50 51 51 52
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers ndix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties Approved Manager Authorisation Form	49 50 51 51 52 68
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers ndix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties Approved Manager Authorisation Form 14.3.1 Attachment A – Police Check	49 50 51 51 52 68 70
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers ndix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties Approved Manager Authorisation Form 14.3.1 Attachment A – Police Check 14.3.2 Attachment B – Referee Check Form	49 50 51 52 68 70 71
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers ndix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties Approved Manager Authorisation Form 4.3.1 Attachment A – Police Check 4.3.2 Attachment B – Referee Check Form Surrender of Licence, Interim Permit or Manager Approval Form .	49 50 51 52 68 70 71 72
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3 14.3 14.4 14.5	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers ndix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties Approved Manager Authorisation Form 14.3.1 Attachment A – Police Check 14.3.2 Attachment B – Referee Check Form Surrender of Licence, Interim Permit or Manager Approval Form . Sample Medication Administration Form	49 50 51 52 68 70 71 72 73
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3 14.3 14.4 14.5 14.6	 How DCJ Staff will work with you	49 50 51 52 68 70 71 72 73 76
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3 14.3 14.4 14.5 14.6 14.7	How DCJ Staff will work with you Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers ndix Practice Guide Feedback Form List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties Approved Manager Authorisation Form 14.3.1 Attachment A – Police Check 14.3.2 Attachment B – Referee Check Form Surrender of Licence, Interim Permit or Manager Approval Form . Sample Medication Administration Form Assisted Boarding Houses Incident Report Form Client Death Notification Form	49 50 51 52 68 70 71 72 73 76 79
-	13.1 13.2 Apper 14.1 14.2 14.3 14.3 14.4 14.5 14.6	 How DCJ Staff will work with you	49 50 51 52 68 70 71 72 73 76 79 81

1 Introduction

1.1 Purpose

The Assisted Boarding House Practice Guide (Practice Guide) gives guidance to Assisted Boarding House operators and managers on complying with the *Boarding Houses Act 2012* (BH Act) and *Boarding Houses Regulation* 2013 (BH Regulation). It clarifies responsibilities and helps operators of Assisted Boarding Houses understand what is required of them to comply with the Act and the Regulations.

The Practice Guide will be useful for:

- Licensees, Approved Managers and staff of Assisted Boarding Houses
- residents of Assisted Boarding Houses
- Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ) staff
- staff of services involved in supporting Assisted Boarding Houses residents; and
- families, friends and advocates of residents.

The Practice Guide will be reviewed and updated as required to make sure that any further clarification sought by stakeholders on the BH Act and BH Regulation are included as required. A form for your feedback on this Practice Guide is provided at **Appendix 14.1**.

This Practice Guide also relates to another document, the Assisted Boarding Houses Authorisation and Monitoring Manual, which is the operational procedure manual for the Boarding House Compliance Officers employed by the Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ).

For easy reference, the relevant section of the BH Act or BH Regulation is listed on the right hand side of the page throughout this guide.

When referencing the BH Act, "s76" stands for the section of the Act.

When referencing the BH Regulation, "cl10" stands for clause 10 of the Regulation, and "Sch1 Std7" shows the Schedule number and the standard number in the Schedule.

Additional provisions may exist for Assisted Boarding Houses that are also registered providers of the National Disability Insurance Scheme. It is the obligation of the Licensee or Approved Manager to understand their obligation and meet these additional requirements.

1.2 Contact Details

DCJ Assisted Boarding House Compliance Unit: 02 9716 3025

If you are deaf, or have a hearing impairment or speech impairment contact us through the <u>National Relay Service</u>: <u>www.relayservice.gov.au</u>.

Text Telephone (TTY) users phone 133 677 then ask for the phone number for your chosen service.

Speak and Listen users phone 1300 555 727 then ask for the phone number for your chosen service.

Email: <u>AssistedBoardingHouses@facs.nsw.gov.au</u>

2 Definitions

Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ)	Department of Communities and Justice (formerly known as Department of Family and Community Services, (FACS)).	
Approved Manager	A person appointed by a boarding house operator to act as the manager of the Assisted Boarding House under the terms of the Licence, if the operator is a corporation or an individual who is not acting as the manager of the Assisted Boarding House.	BH Act s59-65
	The Approved Manager must be authorised by both the operator and DCJ to be the manager of the Assisted Boarding House.	
Assisted Boarding House (ABH)	(a) A boarding premises that provides beds, for a fee or reward, for use by two or more residents who are	BH Act s37, 39
(See also Boarding Premises and Person with Additional Needs)	persons with additional needs (not counting any persons with additional needs who reside there with their competent relatives).	BH Reg Sch1
	(b) A boarding premises that is declared to be an assisted boarding house by a notice in force under section 39 of the BH Act.	
	Section 37 of the BH Act defines in detail what does not constitute an Assisted Boarding House.	
	Note that for the purposes of this document the term Assisted Boarding House is used to denote Authorised Assisted Boarding Houses. That is Assisted Boarding Houses licensed by DCJ under Division 2 of the BH Act.	
	Assisted Boarding Houses that are not licensed by DCJ are in breach of the BH Act and are called Unauthorised Assisted Boarding Houses in this document.	

		-
Assisted Boarding Houses Authorisation and Monitoring Manual	The operational procedure manual for Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ) Boarding House Compliance Officers when dealing with boarding houses. The manual is available upon request at: AssistedBoardingHouses@facs.nsw.gov.au	
Authorised Assisted Boarding House	An Assisted Boarding House that is currently licensed by DCJ (see also Assisted Boarding House).	BH Act s42-65
Authorised Operator	Authorised operator of an Assisted Boarding House means:	
	(a) if the boarding house is an authorised boarding house—the licensee, and	BH Act s44-52
	(b) if an interim permit is in force with respect to the boarding house—the interim permit holder.	BH Act s45-58
Authorised Service Provider	A person who is authorised by the Delegated Officer to provide services to residents of Assisted Boarding Houses. Section 77 of the Act only allows for individuals to be authorised, but these will often be employees of organisations funded to provide support services.	BH Act s77
BH Act	The Boarding Houses Act 2012.	
BH Regulation	The Boarding Houses Regulation 2013.	
Boarding Premises	Boarding premises are premises (or a complex of premises) that:	BH Act s5
(See also Assisted Boarding	(a) are wholly or partly a boarding house, rooming or common lodgings house, hostel or let in lodgings, and	
House and General Boarding House)	(b) provide boarders or lodgers with a principal place of residence, and	
	(c) may have shared facilities (such as a communal living room, bathroom, kitchen or laundry) or services that are provided to boarders or lodgers by or on behalf of the proprietor, or both, and	
	(d) have rooms (some or all of which may have private kitchen and bathroom facilities) that accommodate one or more boarders or lodgers.	

		_
	Boarding premises that fit within the definition of a General Boarding House or an Assisted Boarding House are required to be registered with NSW Fair Trading.	
Boarding House Compliance Officer	The name DCJ (formerly FACS) uses to describe the enforcement officers appointed by the Director-General (now known as Secretary) under section 66 of the BH Act.	BH Act s66-68
Boarding House Licence	A licence granted by DCJ for an authorised Assisted Boarding House under sections 44-53 of the BH Act.	BH Act s44-53
DCJ	Department of Communities and Justice (formerly known as Department of Family and Community Services)	
Director-General	The Director-General of the Department of Family and Community Services (now known as Department of Communities and Justice). The role is now titled Secretary.	
Enforcement Officer	An Enforcement Officer means a person appointed under section 66 of the BH Act – see Boarding House Compliance Officers.	BH Act s66
FACS	Department of Family and Community Services. (now known as Department of Communities and Justice)	
General Boarding House (See also Assisted Boarding	Boarding premises that provide beds, for a fee or reward, for use by five or more residents (not counting any residents who are proprietors or managers of the premises or relatives of the proprietors or managers).	
House and Boarding	Some boarding premises which might otherwise fit within this definition are excluded from the BH Act, including	
Premises)	hotels, motels, B&Bs	
	 backpackers hostels 	
	 serviced apartments for tourists or visitors accommodation for workers in connection with their employment 	
	 premises subject to a residential tenancy agreement covered by the Residential Parks Act, or an occupation agreement covered by the Holiday Parks (Long-term Casual Occupation) Act 	

		1
	 social housing as defined in the Residential Tenancies Act 	
	 accommodation, including crisis accommodation, provided or funded by the Commonwealth or State Governments. 	
Interim Permit	A Permit that is in force having been issued under sections 54-58 of the BH Act authorising a person to operate an Assisted Boarding House on a short-term basis.	BH Act s54-58
Licence	A licence for an Assisted Boarding House that is in force having been granted under Part 4 of the BH Act.	BH Act s34-91
Licensee	The person who holds a boarding house licence.	
Manager	The person responsible for the day to day running of the boarding house. This may be the Licensee or the Approved Manager.	
Person with additional needs	A person who has any one or more of the following conditions:	BH Act s36
	(i) an age related frailty	
	(ii) a mental illness within the meaning of the Mental Health Act 2007	
	(iii) a disability (however arising and whether or not of a chronic episodic nature) that is attributable to an intellectual, psychiatric, sensory, physical or like impairment or to a combination of such impairments	
	and the condition is permanent or likely to be permanent, and the condition results in the need for care or support services (whether or not of an ongoing nature) involving assistance with, or supervision of, daily tasks and personal care such as (but not limited to) showering or bathing, the preparation of meals and the management of medication.	
Pre-existing Authorised Assisted Boarding House	An Assisted Boarding House that has a boarding house authorisation which has been converted from a licence for a residential centre for handicapped persons issued under the Youth and Community Services Act 1973 (YCS Act).	BH Act Sch2 Std5

	In other words, a licensed residential centre becomes a pre-existing, authorised Assisted Boarding House if it has a current Licence on the day immediately before the YCS Act is repealed.	
Premises	Refers to the property or properties being used as a General or Assisted Boarding House.	BH Act s4
Proprietor	An owner of the premises, or – in the case of premises that are leased – a tenant or sub-tenant who is entitled to immediate possession of the premises.	BH Act s4
Registrable Boarding House (See also Boarding Premises, Assisted Boarding House, and General Boarding House)	Boarding premises that fit within the definition of a General Boarding House or an Assisted Boarding House and are therefore required under the Act to be registered with NSW Fair Trading.	BH Act s5
Relative	A relative is defined as:	BH Act
	(a) another person who is the spouse or de facto partner of the person	s4
	(b) another person who is a parent, step-parent, son, daughter, step-son, step-daughter, grandparent, grandchild, brother, sister, step-brother, step-sister, uncle, aunt, niece or nephew (whether by blood, marriage, affinity or adoption) of the person	
	(c) another person who is a guardian of the person	
	(d) another person in whose care or custody the person has been placed in accordance with the provisions of the Adoption Act 2000	
	(e) in the case of an Aboriginal person or a Torres Strait Islander— another person who is, or has been, part of the extended family or kin of the person according to the Indigenous kinship system of the person's culture.	
Staff member	A person who:	BH Act
	(a) is 16 years old or older, and	s35

	(b) provides, or is reasonably expected to provide, care or support services to residents of the boarding house (whether as an employee, contractor or volunteer) under the control or direction of the authorised operator or approved manager, and	BH Reg Sch1 Std1-4
	(c) has, or is reasonably likely to have, access to residents in need of such care or services	
	(d) and includes the approved manager of the boarding house or any resident providing, or reasonably expected to provide, such care or other services to other residents (whether in exchange for accommodation or otherwise).	
Unauthorised Assisted Boarding House	Boarding premises that fit within the definition of an Assisted Boarding House, but are not covered by a current licence or interim permit.	

3 Reading and Interpreting the BH Act and BH Regulation

The *Boarding Houses Act 2012* (BH Act) was passed by the NSW Parliament in October 2012 and is available on the NSW Legislation website: <u>https://legislation.nsw.gov.au/view/whole/html/inforce/current/act-2012-074</u>

Licensees of authorised Assisted Boarding Houses will be provided with a hard copy of the BH Act.

The BH Act divides registrable boarding houses into two categories:

- "general boarding houses" boarding houses accommodating five or more people for fee or reward
- "assisted boarding houses" boarding houses accommodating two or more "persons with additional needs", which means people who need daily, ongoing care and support services as a result of having an agerelated condition, mental illness or other disability.

The BH Act provides for:

- registration of all "registrable boarding houses" on the Boarding Houses Register administered by NSW Fair Trading
- initial compliance investigations of registered boarding houses by local councils
- the introduction of Occupancy Principles for all residents of registrable boarding houses, and
- a scheme for the authorisation and operation of "assisted boarding houses" which will be administered by DCJ (formerly FACS).

The provisions of the BH Act relating to the Register of Boarding Houses commenced on 1 January 2013. The remaining parts of the BH Act, including Part 4 which relates to Assisted Boarding Houses, commenced on 1 July 2013.

The *Boarding Houses Regulation 2013* (the BH Regulation) also commenced on 1 July 2013. It makes some additional requirements of operators, mainly relating to authorisation, conditions and standards. The BH Regulation is available on the NSW Legislation website:

https://legislation.nsw.gov.au/view/whole/html/inforce/current/sl-2013-0332

There are a number of differences between the BH Regulation and the Regulation that was previously in force under the *Youth and Community Services Act 1973*, which was repealed on 1 July 2013.

The BH Regulation places obligations on Licensees and Approved Managers of existing Assisted Boarding Houses relating to:

- the development of policies such as ethical conduct by staff members, procedures for handling complaints, confidentiality of records, illness, accident and emergency treatment, administration of medication, infectious diseases, and food and nutrition
- staffing arrangements including minimum staffing levels and the requirement for probity checks (employment screening)
- physical requirements such as the installation of call bells, lockable bedrooms and food preparation areas available to residents
- the development of Transition Plans to comply with single room occupancy and a maximum capacity of 30 residents by 1 July 2018.

This Practice Guide will set out the requirements for Licensees and Approved Managers, and will also tell you when Compliance Notices and Penalty Notices may apply.

The Practice Guide does not provide legal commentary and cannot be used to avoid any obligations created by legislation. Proprietors should seek their own legal advice where required.

4 Registration Requirements

	BH Act
Under Part 2 of the BH Act, all registrable boarding houses must be	s9
registered with NSW Fair Trading.	00

For new boarding houses, proprietors must notify the Commissioner within 28 days of the premises becoming a registrable boarding house.

Registration costs \$100. Proprietors who do not register a registrable BH Act boarding house or do not provide the above information to the Commissioner will be guilty of an offence. Proprietors may be fined up to 50 penalty units or \$5,500, or 100 penalty units or \$11,000 if they are a corporation, if they fail to comply.

Please refer to the NSW Fair Trading website for the latest version of the Boarding House Registration Form. A list of registered boarding houses is also published on the NSW Fair Trading website. This and other information can be found at: <u>www.fairtrading.nsw.gov.au</u>.

5 Occupancy agreements and Occupancy Principals

An occupancy agreement is a contract between you and the boarding house BH Reg resident that states the terms and conditions of the occupancy. cl22

NSW Fair Trading has information on occupancy agreements and Occupancy BH Act Principles on its website, and this is summarised below. \$30-31

The BH Act requires you to enter into a written occupancy agreement with each resident. If you do not have a written agreement, the Occupancy Principles still apply and can be enforced by the resident in the Consumer, Trader and Tenancy Tribunal (CTTT).

The Occupancy Principles automatically become part of all occupancy agreements in registrable boarding houses, whether the principles are written in the agreement or not. An occupancy agreement cannot be inconsistent with the Occupancy Principles.

If there is a dispute with a resident about the Occupancy Principles, which you cannot resolve, you can make an application to the CTTT for a resolution.

The Occupancy Principles are a set of basic rights and responsibilities for BH Act residents of boarding houses, and are listed in Schedule 1 of the BH Act. A Sch1 summary is below:

Before residents move in, they have a right to:

- have a written occupancy agreement with the boarding house proprietor.
- be informed of how much the occupancy fee will be.
- know whether they will be charged for utilities such as gas, electricity or water. The amount charged for these utilities must be based on the cost of providing the utility and a reasonable measure or estimate of how much the resident has used.
- be informed of the house rules.
- be advised if they have to pay a security deposit and how much it will be. A security deposit cannot be more than the equivalent of two weeks occupancy fee.
- know how and why the occupancy agreement can be terminated, including how much notice will be given.

While a resident is living in the boarding house, they have:

- a right to live in a house that is reasonably clean and secure, and in a reasonable state of repair.
- a right to have quiet enjoyment of the place in which they live.
- a right to be given receipts for any money they pay the proprietor or manager of the boarding house.
- a right to be given four weeks written notice of any increase in the occupancy fee.
- a right to have any charges for utilities limited to the cost of providing the utility plus a reasonable estimate or measure of their usage.

- a right to not to be 'fined' for a breach of the occupancy agreement and house rules. If a resident breaches the agreement or the house rules they can be asked to leave, consistent with notice periods contained in the occupancy agreement.
- a responsibility to try to resolve any disputes they have with the boarding house proprietor or manager. Either party can apply to the CTTT for help if a dispute cannot be resolved.
- a responsibility to give reasonable access to their room for inspections or repairs. A resident must be given written notice that access is required, except in an emergency.

When a resident moves out they have a right to:

- have their security deposit refunded within 14 days of moving out minus any deductions allowed under the Boarding Houses Act. Allowable deductions include unpaid rent, the reasonable cost of repairs for damage caused by the resident or their guests, the reasonable cost of cleaning areas they occupied and didn't leave reasonably clean, and the cost of replacing locks they removed or added without permission.
- be given reasonable written notice of eviction. In deciding how much notice to give a resident, the boarding house proprietor or manager can take into account the safety of other people living or working in the boarding house.

If you evict an additional needs resident, you need to notify DCJ within three BH Reg days of issuing an eviction notice or immediately after evicting them, cl18 whichever comes first.

If you want more information on your obligations, rights or disputes relating to occupancy agreements, please contact NSW Fair Trading.

If you feel a resident needs assistance in understanding their rights, you can help them to contact an advocacy service and/or a local tenant's advice service. You can find out the local tenants advice service, and other information on Occupancy Agreements, from the Tenants Union of NSW website: http://www.tenantsunion.org.au/

NSW Fair Trading has prepared a Standard Occupancy Agreement which is available on its website.

6 Physical Requirements for Assisted Boarding Houses

There are a number of physical requirements for Assisted Boarding Houses set out in the BH Regulation.

It is an offence to contravene an authorisation condition of an Authorised BH Act Boarding House. 843

It is also a condition of Assisted Boarding House authorisation that the BH Reg Licensee ensures that accommodation, staffing and services are provided in cl12 accordance with the standards of Schedule 1 of the BH Regulation.

In this section list the key positions accountable for implementing the policy and briefly describe their roles and responsibilities. For example:

The main roles and responsibilities for the implementation of this policy are as follows:

6.1 Display of Licence and other information

You must display your Licence or Interim Permit in a conspicuous position in the boarding house.	
	BH Reg cl30
You also need to make sure that all of the following are displayed in a conspicuous position in the boarding house:	BH Reg cl15
 any Licence Conditions (other than those imposed by the BH Act or BH Regulation) that don't appear in full on the Licence. 	
 a copy of the rules of the boarding house. 	
 an itemised schedule of all standard fees payable in connection with residency (including any occupancy fee or rent) and for services provided at the boarding house. 	
 a copy of any current Compliance Notice that has been issued in relation to your Assisted Boarding House. 	
You must have at least one copy of the BH Act and BH Regulation available on the premises for the use of residents, staff members and visitors.	BH Reg cl15(4)

6.2 Housing of residence

Pre-existing authorised Assisted Boarding Houses had until 1 July 2018 to comply with the requirements in 6.2.1 and 6.2.2.

6.2.1 Maximum number of residents

The maximum number of residents is 30. Boarding houses previouslyBH Reglicensed under the Youth and Community Services Act 1973 had until 1 JulySch12018 to comply.Std6

6.2.2 Sleeping arrangements

The maximum number of residents who can occupy each bedroom is one,
unless a resident has requested to share a bedroom with a particular person,
in which case the maximum number of residents who can occupy thatBH Reg
Sch1bedroom is two. Boarding houses previously licensed under the Youth and
Community Services Act 1973 had until 1 July 2018 to comply.Std7

When you are allocating a room to a new resident, or a resident is moving from a double to a single room or from a single to a double room, you must consult with a legal guardian with a decision making function, if one is appointed. You may also consult with:

- a family member if available.
- the person's mental health or other caseworker.

Caseworkers and advocates are also available to give advice.

Bedrooms must have a minimum floor area of 7.5m ² for a single room or	BH Reg
11m ² for a double room.	Sch1
	Std7

Each bedroom must be capable of being locked to ensure the privacy of the BH Reg occupants. Sch1

You should check with your local council to make sure the bedroom door locks are appropriate to meet fire safety regulations.

As a guide, the relevant standard is the Building Code of Australia Ordinance D2.21, which states:

- the egress opening action of a lock must be a single handed downward lever action [that is, the door handle to exit a room must be able to be opened by pushing down on it].
- internal knobs or turn snibs are not permitted. This provision takes into account the need for an emergency opening mechanism to be operable by people with hand or arm related disabilities, burns to their hands, with perspiring or wet hands, or the aged or infirm.
- the opening mechanism should be capable of being operated by a nudging action whilst dragging an injured or unconscious person to safety.

Std7

- key locking in not permissible on the inside of the door.
- only one lock per door is permissible.
- locks must be fitted at a height of between 900mm and 1100mm from the floor level.

Any master key that would enable a bedroom to be unlocked by someoneBH Regother than an occupant of the bedroom must be kept in a secure place by the
manager of the authorised boarding house.Sch1Std7

Provision must be made in relation to additional needs residents to ensure BH Reg Sch1

- mattresses and other bedding are clean and comfortable.
- bed clothing is appropriate to the climate.
- all bed clothing is kept clean and in good repair. ad
- bed linen used by one resident is washed before it is used by another resident.
- absorbent or waterproof bed sheets are provided to residents who require them.

As a guide, DCJ considers that a comfortable mattress is a mattress that is suited to the needs of the resident, is appropriate for any health condition the resident may have and feels comfortable to the resident.

The mattress should be correctly sized for the bed frame or base and designed for the type of support the bed provides. For example, if a bed has a woven wire or spring wire mattress support, the mattress should provide adequate support for a sleeper and allow even distribution of the sleeper's weight to avoid causing the mattress support to sag in a way that comfortable sleep is not possible. A foam rubber/plastic mattress would not be acceptable on a bed with wooden slats.

Bed clothing should be correctly sized to the bed so that sheets, blankets and other coverings can be securely tucked under the mattress to prevent normal sleep movement dislodging them and exposing the sleeper to discomfort.

Bed clothing that is in good repair means that there are no tears, holes or fraying edges that are un-repaired. Any repairs should maintain the integrity of the fabric and its thermal performance. Std7

6.3 State of premises

DCJ Boarding House Compliance Officers will discuss these matters with operators on an individual basis.

The premises and all equipment must be maintained in a clean, safe and

6.3.1 Cleanliness, maintenance and repairs

hygienic condition and a reasonable state of repair at all times.	Sch1
All effort must be made to keep the building and grounds pest- and vermin- free.	Std8
6.3.2 Light and ventilation	
Adequate lighting and ventilation must be maintained in the premises.	BH Reg Sch1 Std9
6.3.3 Furniture and fittings	
Appropriate furniture and fittings must be provided in all rooms and maintained in a reasonable state of repair.	BH Reg Sch1 Std10
6.3.4 Heating, cooling and other electrical equipment	
All heating, cooling and other electrical equipment must be in safe working order and appropriate for the climate and temperature.	BH Reg Sch1 Std11
6.4 Facilities for residents and staff	
6.4.1 Storage facilities	
The boarding house must have secure storage facilities for recreation and education supplies, luggage, cleaning materials and outdoor equipment.	BH Reg Sch1 Std13

Residents must be provided with suitable storage facilities for their personal BH Reg property. Sch1 Std22

BH Reg

6.4.2 Toilets and washing facilities

The boarding house must have sufficient clean and safe toilet, hand washing and bathing/showering facilities and a sufficient supply of toilet paper. Sch1 Std14

6.4.3 Call bells

The boarding house must have sufficient functioning call bells or other BH Reg communication systems on the premises for emergencies, at minimum one in Sch1 every hallway or common area on every floor, and one in the kitchen and one Std15 in all bathrooms.

Call bells must be regularly tested.

DCJ recognises that the size and physical layout of each premises is different, so Licensees may need to do different things to meet this requirement.

6.5 Communal Space

6.5.1 Living rooms or outside communal spaces

The premises must have at least one appropriately-sized communal living space for the use of residents.	BH Reg Sch1
This space may only be outside if it is appropriate for the weather or if there is at least one indoor communal living space as well.	Std16

6.5.2 Dining rooms

The premises must have a dining room that comfortably seats all residents	BH Reg
who are receiving meals.	Sch1
	Std17

6.5.3 Private or quiet rooms

The premises must have a private or quiet room.	BH Reg
This is so that residents can have a space where they can meet guests privately, as people would not normally meet guests in their bedrooms, or the person may share a bedroom. The room may also act as a sick room while the person is waiting for medical treatment.	Sch1 Std18

6.5.4 Food preparation areas

An authorised boarding house must have a food preparation area available BH Reg for use by additional needs residents that: Sch1

- includes a stove, microwave, sink, refrigerator, suitable disposal facilities and hot water supply.
- is both safe and hygienic for food preparation and storage.

This also relates back to the policy to be developed on food and nutrition (see **Section 7** for more information).

This part of the BH Regulation means that outside of set meal times residents must have access to basic kitchen facilities, fresh water, chilled drinks and facilities for making hot drinks such as tea or coffee, as well as snacks. See **Section 7.3.3** for information on beverages and snacks that should be available to residents between meals.

6.5.5 Laundry

The boarding house must have laundry arrangements for its generalBH Reglaundering plus on-site laundry facilities that can be used by additional needsSch1residents, including at least a laundry tub connected to hot and cold water,Std20and safe, sanitary facilities to store soiled clothes and linen before laundering.Std20

6.5.6 Telephone

The premises must have a working telephone that is readily accessible to staff members to contact emergency services, as well as at least one working telephone that can be used by additional needs residents for a reasonable Std21 charge. You may not charge a fee for anyone to use the telephone to ring a free-call number.

DCJ considers a reasonable charge for residents to use a telephone to be the same as Telstra public payphone charges for local and long distance calls. Current rates can be found on Telstra's website: <u>www.telstra.com.au</u>

7 Policies and procedures

Licensees are required to develop policies relating to a range of issues: BH Reg

- ethical conduct by staff members
- procedures for handling complaints
- confidentiality of records
- illness, accident and emergency treatment
- administration of medication
- infectious diseases

cl16

Std19

■ food and nutrition.

These policies must be readily available at the premises for staff members, residents and visitors to see.

These policies will be referred to throughout the next two sections of this Practice Guide.

8 Staffing requirements

8.1 Probity checks on staff

Licensees must satisfy themselves that a staff member (which includes a volunteer or a contractor) is suitable to be involved in the management or operation of the Assisted Boarding House. This includes a requirement that the operator conduct a criminal record check on all staff (including volunteers and contractors) every three years while they remain a staff member (or volunteer or contractor).

Under section 84(5) of the BH Act the Licensee must not employ a person if:

- the person refuses to submit to a criminal record check.
- they are satisfied that the person has committed a serious criminal offence.

Serious criminal offences are covered in **Section 8.1.2**.

While this section of the BH Act sets out who Licensee must not employ, the Licensee also needs to consider more broadly whether a proposed employee (or volunteer or contractor) is suitable for the position. This is called "probity in employment".

8.1.1 Criminal record checks – National Police Checks

A National Police Check is a check to see if a particular person has a criminal record. This must be obtained by the person themselves from the National Police Checking Service operated by the NSW Police Force at: <u>https://portal.police.nsw.gov.au/s/policecheck-definition?reportType=CP_PoliceCheck</u>

National Police Checks need to be updated every three years.

Licensees must keep copies of current National Police Checks for all staff, volunteers and regular contractors for three years after the check is conducted. You must also give copies of the National Police Checks to DCJ if DCJ requests them.

8.1.2 Seriousness of criminal offences

When you get the National Police Check for a person, if there are any entries BH Act on their criminal record you need to determine whether the crime falls within s35 the definition of a "serious criminal offence" under section 35 of the BH Act.

A serious criminal offence is:

- murder
- a prescribed sexual offence within the meaning of the Criminal Procedure Act 1986,
- any other assault under Part 3 (sections 17 to 93) of the *Crimes Act* 1900 for which the person received a sentence of imprisonment.

If one of these crimes is listed on the National Police Check, you must not employ that person or you will be in breach of the BH Act and may be subject to penalties (see **Appendix 14.2** for penalty details).

In relation to sexual offences, the *Criminal Procedure Act 1986* lists the following sections of the *Crimes Act 1900* as an prescribed sexual offence, so if any of these sections appear on the National Police Check of an employee you must not employ them:

- Section 61B, 61C, 61D, 61E, 61I, 61J, 61JA, 61K, 61L, 61M, 61N, 61O
- Sections 63, 65, 65A
- Section 66, 66A, 66B, 66C, 66D, 66EA, 66EB, 66F
- Sections 67, 68, 71, 72, 72A, 73, 74, 76, 76A
- Section 78A, 78B, 78H, 78I, 78K, 78L, 78M, 78N, 78O, 78Q, 79
- Section 80, 80A, 80D, 80E
- Section 81, 81A, 81B
- Sections 86, 87, 89, 90, 90A
- Section 91, 91A, 91B, 91D, 91E, 91F or 91G

If the crime did not happen in NSW, it may be covered by different laws, and you may need to research the laws or get legal advice. You can contact DCJ to help you get this advice.

If there are other crimes appearing on the criminal record check, you need to decide whether these crimes affect the suitability of the person as an employee. This will depend on what you are employing the person to do, for example if they are a cleaner who will not be providing personal care to residents, then you need to decide whether the fact that they stole a car five years ago is relevant to whether they will be a good cleaner. Your decision might also depend on the circumstances around the offence. The best way to find out about the circumstances is to talk to the person about the crimes that appear on their record, and find out a bit more information. Issues to consider could include:

- the nature of the offence
- the number of offences
- the severity of the punishments
- the age at which the offences were committed
- good behaviour bonds and how they were completed
- any mitigating or extenuating circumstances
- general character since the offences.

You should note that it is unlawful to discriminate against someone on the basis that they have a criminal record, and a person who believes they have been discriminated against on the basis of their criminal record can bring an action with the Australian Human Rights Commission. If in doubt, you should seek advice from the Australian Human Rights Commission by phone on 1300 369 711 or https://humanrights.gov.au/about/contact

8.1.3 Other checks

There are also other actions and processes that a Licensee could undertake to satisfy themselves that staff members (including volunteers and contractors) are suitable to work in an Assisted Boarding House. This is called "probity in employment".

The reason why it is important for an employer to conduct appropriate checks on a potential staff member (or volunteer or contractor) are:

- to decrease risk to residents
- to ensure you have the right staff member or volunteer for the work they will be required to undertake
- to decrease the risk of complaints about a staff member
- to decrease the risk of claims or financial loss to the Licensee.

The sorts of processes you might want to use to check that a staff member is a suitable person are:

- having a clear position description and identifying how the applicant's experience or qualification meets the requirements of the position.
- requiring evidence of relevant qualifications, for example a certified copy of a TAFE certificate.
- requiring the applicant to provide referees who have recently worked with them, and speaking in detail with at least two of the referees.
- ensure the referee is who they say they are (for example you may want to call the organisation they work for, not the direct line offered).
- explain what job the person is applying for, outline the duties of the position.
- ask questions about:

- how they know the applicant (e.g. is it work-related or are they just a friend)
- if work-related, were they a manager, an employee or a colleague
- how long the applicant worked with them
- what position the applicant held
- what sorts of work the applicant did
- □ what they were like, were they professional, etc.
- whether there is anything that the employer should know about this applicant, anything that might make them unsuitable for the job
- use a probationary period so that if it becomes obvious the staff member is unable to perform the work or poses a risk to the residents, you can let them go without too much difficulty.

Fair Work Australia has resources to assist employers in recruiting and managing staff, including template letters of appointment setting out a probation period on its website at

http://www.fairwork.gov.au/resources/pages/default.aspx.

8.2 Staffing levels

The Assisted Boarding House must have sufficient staffing levels to meet the BH Red needs of all additional needs residents. Sch1

The BH Regulation requires a minimum of at least one staff member to be present at all times.

Sufficient staff levels can be determined by the Director-General following information provided by a staff needs assessment tool.

At least one staff member on duty needs to have a current first aid certificate and be capable of attending to first aid emergencies expeditiously.

Clause 17 of the BH Regulation also states that:

- a roster showing staff hours may be requested by DCJ
- any proposed reduction of staff hours be provided 14 days in advance of any reduction
- DCJ may require additional staff members be engaged if they are not satisfied that there are sufficient staff members available.

Staffing levels will be different at each premises depending on how many residents live there and the needs of the residents.

Staffing levels will be assessed on a case by case basis using a needs assessment tool to determine sufficient staffing levels.

Std1

Staffing levels may also have to be periodically reassessed as resident needs change.

8.3 Staffing qualifications, skills and training

Staff must be aged over 16 years, and must have the knowledge and skillsBH Regrequired to appropriately support people with additional needs, including an
understanding of the importance of delivering quality services to people with
additional needs.BH RegSch1
Std2Std2

Staff must be trained in the use of firefighting equipment.

DCJ considers it would be good practice if Assisted Boarding House staff implement person centred approaches in their day to day work with residents.

A "person centred approach" can be defined as an approach to service provision in which staff work with the person, their family and/or support network and assist them to build a vision, to plan and to have choice and control over the important decisions that affect their lives.

Helen Sanderson Associates has previously developed person centred planning tools for FACS, and has more information on person centred thinking and approaches and sample documents on its website: <u>http://www.helensandersonassociates.co.uk/</u>

8.4 Approved Managers and minimum qualifications for managers

Where the Licensee is not an individual or does not intend to act as the
manager of the Assisted Boarding House, they must appoint an Approved
Manager to oversee the day to day operation of the Assisted Boarding
House.BH Act
s59-60

The Manager of the Assisted Boarding House must be approved by DCJ. BH Act

To get DCJ approval for new Managers, you need to complete the Approved S41(2) Manager Authorisation Form at **Appendix 14.3**.

The penalty for the breach of this condition is listed at Appendix 14.2.

Approved Managers must have the required skills to provide services toBH Regpeople with additional needs in Assisted Boarding Houses and to superviseSch1the overall operation of an Assisted Boarding Houses, and must either have:Std3

- a degree or diploma in Social Work, health or community work, or
- relevant experience in the management of Assisted Boarding Houses.

The Director-General can refuse to grant a manager approval if:

•	they are of the opinion that the applicant is not a suitable person to be involved in the management of an assisted boarding house	BH Act s61(2) (b)
•	a previous application was refused, or a previous approval was cancelled, revoked or suspended.	BH Reg cl9(3)

The Director-General of DCJ (formerly FACS) can revoke an approval for an Approved Manager. If this happens, the Approved Manager must surrender s65 the approval within 28 days using the Surrender of Licence, Interim Permit or Manager Approval Form (**Appendix 14.4**).

8.5 Use of volunteers

Services may be provided by volunteers, but they do not count in determining staffing levels.	BH Reg Sch1 Std4
Volunteers must go through the same probity checks as paid staff members.	

9 Residents with additional needs

You need to provide residents with information on fees, services, house rules BH Reg and any Compliance Notices that have been issued to the Assisted Boarding cl15 House, and you must also publicly display this information on the premises (see **Section 6.1**).

You also need to provide all residents with a written occupancy agreement BH Reg (see **Section 5**).

Note: it is possible for a boarding house to be set up so residents are actually tenants, in which case, a written residential tenancy agreement would be required. For the purposes of this Practice Guide, it is assumed that residents are boarders and not tenants.

NSW Fair Trading has prepared a Standard Occupancy Agreement which is available on its website.

Before you enter into an occupancy or rental agreement, you need to explain to the resident:

- the number of the room they will be living in
- the services you and your staff will provide to them
- the fees the resident needs to pay for their residency, being rent and any other services

- any reduction in fees that are possible, for example if the resident does work around the premises
- the procedures of the boarding house for handling complaints.

9.1 Screening

Additional needs residents must be screened before they move into anBH RegAssisted Boarding House to make sure an Assisted Boarding House is ancl14appropriate housing option for them, and to determine whether they aregetting the right amount of support to meet their needs.

Residents must be screened using the approved screening tool, and will need to be screened, or re-screened, if:

- they have not previously lived in an Assisted Boarding House.
- they have been absent from an Assisted Boarding House for six months or more.
- they have previously been admitted to a psychiatric or other hospital, aged care facility or a rehabilitation centre (even if the person was living at an Assisted Boarding House before they were admitted).

If a person seeking to move into an Assisted Boarding House does not pass the screening tool, that is their needs are assessed as being too high to live in an Assisted Boarding House, then they are not allowed to move in. BH Act cl14(3)

If a person is re-assessed and does not pass the screening tool, then you BH Act need to relocate the person to more appropriate accommodation within one cl14(6) month of the outcome of the assessment.

It is possible that a person can move into an Assisted Boarding House if: BH Reg

- they need emergency accommodation (either because of a natural disaster, or if the person's health, safety or welfare may be adversely affected if they are not allowed to stay at the Assisted Boarding House), and
- you notify DCJ within one business day that the person is being allowed to stay at the Assisted Boarding House, and
- you take steps to arrange a screening assessment within one business day of the person being allowed to stay at the Assisted Boarding House.

You need to make sure you record the date of the assessment and the name BH Reg and contact details of the person who conducted the assessment in the cl20(1) additional needs resident personal information register (see **Section 11.1**). (c)

cl14(4)

9.2 Lifestyle

9.2.1 Clothing, toiletries and personal belongings

Each additional needs resident of an authorised boarding house must:

- have a supply of personal clothing and footwear that is adequate to allow for laundering and repair and is suited to climate and seasonal conditions, and
- be provided with their own personal toothbrush, toothpaste and soap, and
- be provided with a supply of bath towels and face washers that is adequate to allow for laundering, and
- not be expected or required to share clothing, footwear, toiletries or other items of a personal nature with another person.

An adequate supply of personal clothing to allow for laundering means sufficient clothing is available for the person to change their entire outfit at any time. For example, this might indicate one outfit for current wear, two outfits being laundered and two outfits available in the person's wardrobe as a minimum.

If the person has needs that require multiple changes of clothing each day then the supply of personal clothing will need to be increased to match these needs.

Each person should have a range of personal clothing from which they are encouraged to choose that meet varying climate and seasonal conditions.

A supply of bath towels and face washers that is adequate to allow for laundering would mean that a resident would have one dry towel and face washer available each day and be able to obtain a clean and dry towel and face washer as reasonably required. For example, towels and face washers might be generally laundered weekly, but this should not limit a resident's access to clean and dry replacements for a soiled towel or face washer. If the laundry cycle can't meet this, then a resident should have more than two towels and face washers available.

The type of toiletries provided should be based on individual choice and need, for example dandruff shampoo, appropriate body cleaner for dry skin, toothpaste for sensitive teeth or sanitary hygiene items.

Residents must be provided with suitable storage facilities for their personal property. Personal property must not be taken, borrowed or given to another person without permission of the resident. All personal belongings must be returned to a resident if they move out of the boarding house.

BH Reg Sch1 Std22

BH Reg Sch1 Std12

9.2.2 Protection of financial affairs of additional needs residents

The BH Regulation states that:

- each additional needs resident of an authorised Assisted Boarding House must be given support so that he or she has the opportunity to independently operate his or her bank account and manage his or her financial affairs
- if an additional needs resident is unable to operate his or her bank account or manage his or her financial affairs, the resident must be given support to arrange assistance as is required to operate the account or manage the affairs (including support in making an application to the Guardianship Division of NCAT for a financial management order where necessary).

The BH Regulation requires that details about any financial management or **BH Reg** guardianship orders must be kept in the additional needs resident personal information register (see Section 11.1). (k) & (r)

At times a resident may require support in making arrangements so that he or she can independently manage their finances, such as assistance with transport to and from the bank. Centrelink or other financial institution. It is acceptable for the Licensee, Approved Manager or other staff to provide this support.

However the Licensee, Approved Manager or other staff member must not undertake banking activities such as withdrawals on behalf of the resident unless authorised by a legally appointed financial manager.

It is acceptable for residents with the capacity to make their own decisions to store bank books, key cards and other valuables securely in a safe on the premises operated only by the Approved Manager, so long as these can be accessed by the resident any time on request. A legally appointed financial manager can also consent to the same arrangement.

An arrangement must be made by the Licensee and/or Approved Manager with the appointed financial manager in relation to the distribution of "comfort" money. Written details of this arrangement must be provided to each resident in a format that is suitable to the individual needs of the resident.

Where a resident is under the NSW Trustee it is envisaged that payments of board and lodging will be made directly from the Trustee to the Licensee.

A Licensee, Approved Manager or other staff may not become a Centrelink authorising person or organisation to enquire or act on behalf of a resident.

BH Reg Sch1 Std23

cl20(1)

9.2.3 Information about available support services

Additional needs residents must be given information about support, financial,BH Reglegal and advocacy services that are available to them and must beSch1supported to access these services if they want to.Std24

See also Section 9.4.

9.2.4 Personal relationships

Boarding house staff must assist additional needs residents to maintainBH Regrelationships with families and friends, receive visitors, make or takeSch1telephone calls, and must not obstruct friendships between residents.Std25

9.2.5 Recreation

The boarding house must have a balance of indoor and outdoor equipment,
such as televisions, DVD players, radios, books, games, outdoor seating and
lounges, to meet resident's recreational needs.BH Reg
Sch1
Std26

9.3 Health and wellbeing

9.3.1 Medication for additional needs residents

The BH Regulation sets out requirements for the storage, distribution and
administration of medication to additional needs residents. TheseBH Reg
cl27requirements must be carefully followed in the case of residents who are
unable to self-administer their medication or who need supervision or
assistance to administer their medication.BH Reg

It is important to note that some residents may be able to administer some or all of their own medications. The Licensee should consult the resident's doctor to determine his/her capacity to self-administer, and written information from the doctor to say the person is capable should be stored in the resident's health records along with the prescriber's guidelines. See also **Section 11.2** for information on how prescriber's guidelines need to be kept for all residents.

You need to provide secure lockable storage facilities for medication for BH Reg additional needs residents who are able to personally administer their own cl28(6) medication.

Storage of medication for additional needs residents who cannot administer their own medication

Any medication held at an Assisted Boarding House on behalf of a resident BH Reg with additional needs must be kept securely in a storage facility that: cl28(1)

- is secured so that people who are not authorised to access the medication cannot do so, and
- is kept locked at all times when not in immediate use.

When the medication storage facility is unlocked, the medication must be kept under direct supervision of an authorised staff member of the Assisted cl28(2) Boarding House.

Any medication kept in the storage facility must be stored in sealedBH Regreceptacles, and if there is any food present in the storage facility thecl28(3)medication must be kept separate from it.cl28(3)

Any medication that needs to be stored at or below a particular temperature BH Reg must be stored at the appropriate temperature in a lockable storage facility as cl28(4) per the other requirements of medication storage.

You may not alter any label on any container of prescribed medication, the only person who can do this is the person who dispensed the medication. This includes writing someone's name in large letters in on the medication's label – you need to make sure the instructions on the label are clear and easy to read.

You must not keep prescription medication on the premises for an additional BH Reg needs resident if: Cl28(7)

- the person no longer lives there, or
- the medication has passed its expiry date, or
- the resident, a person responsible for the resident or the resident's treating doctor or nurse practitioner has advised that the person no longer needs that medication.

Any medication that has passed its expiry date or is no longer required by a BH Reg resident must be destroyed in a manner that is not likely to constitute a risk to cl28(8) the public, such as through the Return Unwanted Medicines project available at community pharmacies.

Any prescribed medication stored on behalf of an additional needs resident BH Reg must be returned to that person if they move out of the Assisted Boarding cl28(9) House, or destroyed.

Distribution and administration of medication for additional needs residents

Prescribed medication administered at an Assisted Boarding House to an additional needs resident must only be administered by a staff member in accordance with the directions of the person who prescribed it, regardless of the method of administration. BH Reg cl29(2)

Where prescription medication is to be administered to a resident when
required according to the resident's needs, the resident's doctor or nurseBH Reg
cl29(3)practitioner must provide written directions on:Cl29(3)

- when the resident may be given the medication (i.e. the circumstances)
- the procedures to be followed for administration of the medication
- the circumstances in which a further dose may be administered, and the required time period between doses
- the maximum dose that may be given
- the circumstances in which you should contact the doctor or nurse practitioner in relation to the administration of the medication.

These written directions must be kept with the resident's health records.

Non-prescribed medication that is distributed by the Assisted Boarding House must be distributed in accordance with the product instructions, unless advised otherwise by the person's treating doctor or nurse practitioner.	BH Reg cl29(4)
Before administering or supervising the administration of medication to a resident, the staff member responsible for giving the medication must confirm that the medication is being provided to the right resident, at the right dose, in the correct way, at the correct frequency and at the right time.	BH Reg cl29(5)
If a staff member has any concerns about whether or not a medication is appropriate, they must check with the treating doctor or nurse practitioner, or a pharmacist, first before administering the medication.	BH Reg cl29(6)
A staff member supervising the administration of medication by a resident must hand the medication directly to the resident at the appropriate administration time and observe the administration of it by the resident.	BH Reg cl29(7)

A staff member who administers prescribed medication must ensure any BH Reg instructions for the administration of the medication (such as "swallow whole") cl29(8) are followed.

A staff member who administers or supervises the administration of BH Reg prescribed medication to a resident must notify the treating medical cl29(9) practitioner or nurse practitioner of:

- any failure of administration, whether due to refusal or otherwise, or
- any error in medication administration.

A resident can personally administer an injection of medication (including insulin) to himself or herself, however a staff member must not administer an injection to a resident unless the staff member has been adequately trained to do so.

If it is possible, you should get a registered pharmacist, medical practitioner or nurse practitioner to repack and label individual doses into a dose cl29(11) administration aid, such as a blister pack or webster pack, for all residents.

If a resident is responsible for administering their own medication and you have reason to believe that the resident has maladministered or failed to administer the medication, you must take reasonable steps to ensure that the health practitioner who prescribed the medication is notified, and any mental health or general emergency services are notified if needed.

If a resident is responsible for administering their own medication and you have reason to believe that the person is failing to comply with cl29(12) recommendations or advice from their doctor or nurse practitioner, you must take reasonable steps to discuss the matter with both the resident or a person responsible for the resident and, where appropriate, the practitioner who prescribed the medication.

If a resident is going to be absent from the Assisted Boarding House for a period of time, you need to make arrangements for the medication they will need during their absence to be provided to them for administration during their absence. When doing this, note that no medication may be repacked by any other person than a registered pharmacist, medical practitioner or nurse practitioner.

This section also relates to clause 16 of the Regulation and to the policy to be developed on administration of medication. A medication administration form template that you may find useful is at **Appendix 14.5**.

All medication must be recorded and the appropriate medication chart signed by the person administering the medication.

9.3.2 Health monitoring

Additional needs residents must be given the opportunity to choose their own BH Reg health care providers and supported to make appointments and access their Sch1 Std 30 services.

This requirement may be satisfied if:

- preferred health care providers are identified in each resident's health records. ad
- residents are assisted with making appointments and with transport arrangements to attend appointments.
- residents are encouraged to access health care promptly if their health appears to be suffering.

Where an additional needs resident suffers an injury or is ill at the boarding house, the Licensee, Approved Manager or other staff member present must: Sch1

BH Reg Std 31

- take immediate steps to administer emergency first aid and, if required, seek urgent medical or dental treatment.
- monitor the resident until they recover or until a person responsible takes charge of the resident.

Staff must also:

- notify the person responsible for a resident as soon as possible of any injury, illness, medical treatment, significant deterioration of health, or any other health issue experienced by the resident while they are on the premises.
- follow medical advice in relation to the management of the injury or illness.

9.3.3 Infection control

Licensees need to have a policy on infection control. The most effective way to ensure infection control is to treat all bodily fluids as though they are infectious. Gloves must be worn wherever there is a likelihood of coming into contact with bodily fluids.

Personal Hygiene

- Wash hands at the beginning and end of each service and before and after eating, drinking, smoking and going to the toilet.
- Wash hands before handling food.
- Wash hands following handling garbage or disposing of waste.

- Wash hands after blowing the nose or coughing if you have a cold or flu, or after touching a cold sore.
- Wash hands after handling animals.
- Check for cuts and abrasions on exposed parts of the body and cover with a waterproof dressing.
- Frequent and effective hand washing is the single most important part of Infection Control:
 - Wash hands for 10-15 seconds using soap and water (suitable for all routine procedures and for food handling)
 - You can also clean hands for 1-2 minutes using an antiseptic skin cleaner (following contact with blood or body fluid).

Use of Disposable Gloves

- Powdered latex gloves must not be used
- Staff must wear disposable gloves for any tasks that may bring them into contact or the risk of contact, with blood or bodily fluids or with an infectious skin condition, or when applying ointments. Dispose of gloves after use by double bagging and wash hands thoroughly.
- The use of gloves does not eliminate the need for hand washing.

Good Practice Cleaning Procedures

- Wear rubber gloves to safely undertake general household tasks, e.g. cleaning wet areas, using chemicals.
- Ensure gloves are clean and in good condition.
- Rubber gloves used for cleaning bathrooms and toilets are not to be used in other areas.
- Keep the cleaning cloths used for the bathroom separate from other household cleaning cloths and wash after use.
- Items and surfaces are to be washed and scrubbed to remove all visible contaminants and then a disinfectant used according to the instructions set out on the label of the particular product.
- Appropriate household chlorine bleach may be used as a disinfectant with the bleach freshly diluted in water to give 1% solution (i.e. 5ml bleach to 500ml water).

Linen

- Wearing disposable gloves, place all soiled linen directly into a laundry basket or laundry bag.
- Do not place soiled linen on floor, bench tops or bedside tables.
- Keep soiled linen away from clothing and clean linen.

Laundry

- All staff handling dirty laundry should wear gloves (all used linen) should be treated as potentially infectious).
- Routine washing procedures are adequate for linen or clothing.
- Full wash cycle and drying cycle should be completed.
- Do not overfill washing machine or dryer.
- Soaps and detergents loosen soil and have anti-microbial action.
- If hot washing has been selected on a machine, appropriate hot water detergent must be used.
- Blood soiled articles should be washed in cold water for removal of blood and then washed in hot wash to eliminate any potential. pathogens. Remove any solid matter first using paper towels or tissues.
- If the hot wash cannot reach the temperature of 71 degrees Celsius a commercial sanitiser should be used with the detergent to neutralise germs.

Infectious diseases

Transmission of an infectious disease may occur through one or more ways including physical contact with infected individuals, liquids, food, body fluids, contaminated objects, and airborne inhalation. Transmissible diseases which are transmitted through contact with an ill person or their secretions, or objects touched by them, are especially infective, and are sometimes referred to as contagious diseases. To reduce the spread of infections ensure:

- A guiet room convenient to bathing and toilet facilities should be available for use as a sick or quiet room if residents normally share a bedroom.
- A person suspected of having an infectious disease should rest in their bedroom or the quiet room until seen by their doctor. This will reduce the risk of the infection spreading to other residents.
- Staff must ensure they follow good hygiene practices and wash hands before and after attending to the sick resident. Disposable gloves must be worn at all times and disposed of appropriately.
- The quiet room must be kept clean at all times paying particular attention to disinfecting table tops, door handles, bed heads.

9.3.4 Food and nutrition

Additional needs residents who are unable to provide themselves with meals and food that meet their dietary needs and daily requirements must be Sch1 provided with healthy meals that take into account their health, dietary needs and cultural, religious and dietary preferences, and a menu plan that involves: (2)

BH Reg Std32

 a discussion of dietary needs and cultural, religious and dietary preferences with each resident.

- kitchen staff being informed of those preferences and menus being planned that take these into consideration.
- the acquisition of food and supplies that reflect the planned menu.

Each additional needs resident must be provided with food that is adequate in guality, quantity, variety and nutritional value to meet their daily and specific Sch1 dietary requirements, and: Std32

- menus are planned with reference to published dietary guidelines or, when necessary, the advice of a qualified dietician or nutritionist.
- menus are rotated regularly to ensure variety.
- residents have ready access at all times to drinking water and other beverages and refreshments.
- meals are provided at appropriate and acceptable times.

The aim of these parts of the BH Regulation is to ensure that additional needs residents can prepare their own meals or beverages if they wish to; and if they do not or cannot prepare their own meals, they are provided by the Assisted Boarding House staff with a diet that maintains their health, is varied, and has a menu which takes into account their preferences.

This section of the Practice Guide also relates to the policy on food and nutrition required for each Assisted Boarding House including:

- menus
- recipes (including good practice guides for portion sizes, etc.)
- shopping guide
- guidance on preparing meals for special dietary requirements.

The provider will also give training to Assisted Boarding House staff on preparing healthy meals.

In the meantime, Licensees and Approved Managers can follow the brief guidelines below.

Assisted Boarding House staff and operators should give residents the opportunity to have input into planning meals and refreshments, as well as the times they are served, taking into account individual resident activities.

Adequate variety, quality and quantity indicates that residents must be able to, if they choose, consume each day the portions of fresh food including fresh fruit, fresh vegetables and grains (including baked goods) and protein (whether animal, dairy or vegetable in origin) recommended for health in the Australian Dietary Guidelines (2013) published by the National Health and Medical Research Council <u>https://www.eatforhealth.gov.au/guidelines</u>

A variety of food means that residents do not have to eat the same food at each meal, or at each type of meal (e.g. each breakfast, lunch or dinner) or have the same dishes presented more than once a week. (3)

As a guide, DCJ considers "a reasonable variation in menus" to be a monthly rotation of menus, with a different meal each day during the month and seasonally appropriate meals prepared.

For good practice on adequate meals and dietary requirements, NSW Health offers a free support resource called the Get Healthy Information and Coaching Service <u>www.gethealthynsw.com.au</u> which provides a confidential telephone service that helps people make lifestyle changes in relation to healthy eating, being physically active, and achieving and maintaining a healthy weight.

Assisted Boarding Houses must also have a food preparation area available BH Reg for use by additional needs residents (see **Section 6.5.4**), that can be used Sch1 by residents to prepare their own meals or refreshments in between meals. Std19

Outside of set meal times residents must have access to basic kitchen facilities, fresh water, facilities for making hot drinks such as tea or coffee, chilled drinks, and fresh fruit and healthy snacks such as crispbreads and yoghurt etc.

When you are providing food and drink for residents, you need to keep in mind the individual needs of residents and any health or addiction issues, or any interactions with their medications.

9.3.5 Safety

Additional needs residents must be made aware of the evacuationBH Regprocedures of the boarding house and regular evacuation testing must beSch1carried out at a minimum of every six months.Std 33

The premises must have a well-stocked and suitably equipped first aid kit that BH Reg is accessible to residents and staff members and CPR charts must be Sch1 prominently displayed. Std 34

DCJ has engaged a provider to give first aid kits and first aid training to staff of pre-existing Assisted Boarding Houses in 2013-2014.

9.4 Authorised Service Providers

Service providers offer a range of services to residents of Assisted Boarding Houses and will need to meet with or contact residents with additional needs to provide these services. As with any other form of housing, service providers should contact the Approved Manager or another appropriate staff member to arrange an appropriate time to gain access to the premises to provide these services. If a service provider experiences difficulty gaining access to the Assisted BH Act Boarding House to provide services, e.g. if the Approved Manager or staff refuse entry at the arranged time, the service provider can contact DCJ to seek formal authorisation of relevant staff members as Authorised Service Providers under section 77 of the BH Act.

It is a condition of the boarding house authorisation that the Licensee or Approved Manger permit an authorised service provider to enter and confer with residents of the boarding house provided they comply with the powers of entry granted to them under section 77 of the BH Act. This means that if a Licensee or Approved Manager refuse an authorised service provider access to residents, they may be committing an offence and be liable to a penalty (see Appendix 14.2).

9.5 Incidents and deaths

The Authorised Manager of an Assisted Boarding House must notify DCJ of **BH** Act certain incidents involving residents, including deaths (regardless of their s83(1) cause), allegations of sexual assault, a range of physical assaults and any **BH Reg** accident involving a resident on the premises of the boarding house which cl26 results in the resident needing medical, dental or hospital treatment.

See Section 10.1 for more detail on this and information on how to report these matters to DCJ.

This section also relates to the policy to be developed on illness, accident and emergency treatment.

Reporting requirements 10

Licensees and Approved Managers are required to report a range of incidents to DCJ, and in some cases to the police.	BH Act s83
	BH Reg cl26-29

10.1 Incidents or deaths involving residents with additional needs

The Authorised Manager of an Assisted Boarding House must give notice to BH Act DCJ as soon as reasonably possible, in writing (e.g. e-mail), of the following: s83(1)

- the death of a resident.
- the sexual assault (or an allegation of sexual assault) of a resident of the boarding house.

BH Reg cl26

s77

- the unexpected absence of a resident of the boarding house with additional needs for more than 24 hours.
- an assault or allegation of assault (other than a sexual assault) under Part 3 of the Crimes Act of:
 - □ a resident by a staff member
 - □ a staff member by a resident; or
 - a resident by another resident
- a serious accident involving a resident on the premises of the boarding house resulting in the resident needing medical, dental or hospital treatment.
- the making of a complaint about the treatment of a resident whereby it is alleged that the BH Act or BH Regulation has been contravened, a staff member has committed fraud against a resident, or the resident has been neglected, ill-treated or otherwise had their safety, health or well-being compromised while living at the boarding house.
- other incidents involving residents, including serious attempted selfharm.

The manager must also report a death or sexual assault or allegation of a BH Act sexual assault of a resident to the police as soon as is reasonably practicable s83(2) after becoming aware of the incident.

You must notify DCJ as soon as reasonably practicable after the attendance BH Reg of police at the premises to investigate an incident involving an additional cl27(3) needs resident.

A manager who does not report as required is guilty of an offence (see BH Act **Appendix 14.2** for penalty details). s83(3)

Although the BH Act does not specify an exact period within which these incidents must be reported, DCJ considers:

- 48 hours reasonable for an Assisted Boarding House manager to report any of the listed incidents (including the making of a complaint) to DCJ.
- 24 hours reasonable for the manager to report a sexual assault or allegation of a sexual assault to the police.
- 24 hours reasonable for the manager to report a death to DCJ.

An incident report form is at **Appendix 14.6**.

A Client Death Notification Form is at **Appendix 14.7**. If you need any help completing the form, please contact the Assisted Boarding Houses Team on 9716 3025.

The manager must also report the death of a resident to Workcover.

10.2 Children and young persons

You need to notify DCJ in writing within seven days of when a person under 18 BH years of age becomes a resident of the Assisted Boarding House. Reg

This applies to young people/children with additional needs and those without additional needs.

Young people or children with additional needs can only enter an Assisted Boarding House if they have been screened in using the screening tool (see **Section 9.1**).

If DCJ is notified that a child or young person with additional needs has entered, or is being considered for entry into an Assisted Boarding House, staff from DCJ will meet with the child or young person and their family or support persons to discuss other accommodation options that may be more appropriate for them.

If you have any concerns about a child or young person's safety or wellbeing, and that they are at risk of harm from abuse or neglect, contact the Child Protection Helpline on 132 111.

10.3 Additional reporting requirements

You need to notify DCJ within three days of issuing an eviction notice for an BH Reg additional needs resident, or immediately after evicting them, whichever cl18 comes first.

You can contact the Assisted Boarding Houses Team on Boarding House Compliance Unit by phone on 02 9716 3025 or by email at AssistedBoardingHouses@facs.nsw.gov.au

You need to notify DCJ within seven days of any of the following:

- if any people aged under 18 years move into the Assisted Boarding House
 BH Reg cl14
- if the Assisted Boarding House has been issued with a planning noncompliance notice by your local Council.
 BH Reg cl28
- if you change your contact details.
 if any significant changes occur that may affect your capacity to
- If any significant changes occur that may affect your capacity to operate the Assisted Boarding House.

BH Reg

cl13

- if the Licensee is a company or unincorporated body, of any significant changes in the circumstances of a person involved in the control or management of the company or unincorporated body, e.g. bankruptcy of a Director or CEO.
- if the corporation is being wound up or in other external administration.

You also need to report any changes to your original NSW Fair Trading BH Act registration details to NSW Fair Trading within 28 days of the annual return s10(1) period, i.e. the 12 month anniversary of your registration date.

If you cease to operate as an Assisted Boarding House, you need to surrender the boarding house Licence to DCJ within 28 days using the Surrender of Licence, Interim Permit or Manager Approval Form at **Appendix 14.4**.

You need to notify NSW Fair Trading within 28 days if you cease to operate BH Act as a boarding house. 811

You need to notify Workcover of a death of a resident.

11 Records

The BH Regulation sets out what records Licensees need to keep. Most of these are similar to or the same as records that were required under the now cl19-25 repealed YCS Act.

The main principle applying to all the Clauses is that any information relating to residents should be stored in a locked cabinet, and residents must be able to access this personal information when they want to.

The information should not be shared with other parties other than those with lawful reason.

Under the BH Act you need to keep the following records:	BH Act
 an additional needs resident personal information register 	s82
 additional needs resident health records 	BH Reg
 occupancy agreement records 	cl19

- staff information records
- complaint information records
- fire safety procedure records.

11.1 Additional needs resident personal information register

The additional needs resident personal information register needs to have BH Reg certain information kept in it, and it needs to be in a form approved by DCJ. A cl20 template is at **Appendix 14.8**.

11.2 Additional needs resident health records

You need to keep the following health records for each additional needs BH Reg cl21

- any written authorisation for the administration of any medication to the resident by a member of staff, and any doctor or nurse practitioner's instructions relating to its administration.
- for medication that is administered to the resident on the premises of the boarding house by a member of staff of the boarding house or a doctor or nurse practitioner:
 - □ the name of the medication
 - □ the date, time and dosage administered
 - the names and signatures of the persons who checked the dosage and administered the medication

A Medication Administration Form template is at Appendix 14.5.

- any written particulars provided by the resident or a person responsible for the resident advising the Licensee or Approved Manager that the resident suffers from allergies, epilepsy, asthma or any other specified medical condition, and of the treatment to be given if the resident appears to be severely physically affected by the condition.
- any written consent to the carrying out of medical treatment on the resident given by a guardian of the resident.
- the nature and circumstances (including the date and time) of any significant injury to the resident or illness of the resident while he or she resides in the authorised boarding house. This can be covered by the Assisted Boarding Houses Incident Report Form (Appendix 14.6).
- particulars of treatment given to the resident if the resident is injured or becomes ill while he or she resides in the authorised boarding house. This can be covered by the Assisted Boarding Houses Incident Report Form (Appendix 14.6).
- if the resident dies while he or she resides in the authorised boarding house, the details surrounding the resident's death.

11.3 Occupancy and rental agreement records

You need to keep in your records:

- a copy of the occupancy agreement and of any written amendments to the agreement
- if the agreement or amendments are not agreed in writing, a record of the date, parties to and terms of the agreement or amendments.

See **Section 5** for more information on occupancy agreements and Occupancy Principles.

11.4 Staff information records

In addition to the National Police Checks (see **Section 8.1.1**), you also need BH Reg to keep the following information on file for each staff member: cl23

- full name and the residential address
- date of birth
- the date on which they commenced work
- the position(s) in which they are employed to work during the their employment
- any relevant qualifications they hold (including first aid qualifications)
- the date on which they ceased to be employed to work at the Assisted Boarding House.

11.5 Complaint information records

You need to keep the following complaint information records about any BH Reg complaint relating to an additional needs resident: cl24

- details of any complaint made by or on behalf of the resident concerning the care provided to the resident or the operations of the authorised boarding house.
- details of any action taken in response to the complaint.
- whether the complaint was resolved.

Licensees and Approved Managers are required to establish a complaints policy which is made available to all residents to ensure that they understand and are aware of how they can make a complaint and how it will be dealt with.

The essential elements of a complaints policy are:

 Residents and representatives of residents, including advocates, are free to raise and have resolved with the Licensee and Approved Manager or an external agency, including DCJ, any complaint or dispute they may have about the Assisted Boarding House without fear of retaliation.

- Residents are to be provided with an explanation (spoken and written) on how to make a complaint and the process used to resolve them, and to have matters explained to them.
- Licensees, Approved Managers and staff are encouraged to listen carefully to a complaint to be able to assist the resident, or to consider any changes that might address the complaint.
- In some cases, a resident may need the assistance of an advocate to properly make a complaint, and to have matters explained to them, which may help address aspects of their complaint. Residents are to be provided with information on external agencies which can assist them with the complaints process, for example the Official Community Visitor scheme, Disability Futures Advocacy Program or the NSW Ombudsman.

DCJ considers a suggestion box to be a good system that encourages residents and their advocates to provide feedback and become involved in the Assisted Boarding House.

The availability of a private phone (required by Clause 21 in Schedule 1) is a way to ensure residents have a private space and the means by which they can access external agencies to assist them with complaint processes.

The NSW Ombudsman provides a complaint handling toolkit for community service organisations that shows how you can meet the *Community Services* (*Complaints Reviews and Monitoring*) Act 1993 (CS-CRAMA). https://www.ombo.nsw.gov.au/complaints/Complaint-handling-resources

It may be an offence under CS-CRAMA if a person making a complaint suffers any retribution as a result of making the complaint, such as eviction from the premises or restricted access to the premises.

11.6 Fire safety procedure records

You need to keep the following fire safety procedure records:

- BH Reg cl25
- any emergency evacuation plans prepared for the boarding house
- fire safety certificates and statements for the boarding house
- the dates for evacuation tests that have been carried out
- the dates and reasons for any actual evacuations.

A Fire Drill Record template is at **Appendix 14.9**.

12 Compliance Notices and Penalty Notices

Under the BH Act DCJ can issue Compliance Notices and Penalty Notices for breaches of the BH Act, BH Regulation or Licence Conditions.

DCJ has appointed enforcement officers, known as Boarding HouseBH ActCompliance Officers, to monitor authorised Assisted Boarding Houses for
compliance with the BH Act and BH Regulation. See Section 13 for mores67information on the role of Boarding House Compliance Officers.s10

It is important to note that Boarding House Compliance Officers will work with Licensees and Approved Managers of Assisted Boarding Houses to address identified breaches. However they have the authority to take more serious steps when required to ensure compliance, including issuing Compliance Notices and Penalty Notices.

It is an offence under the BH Act to hinder or obstruct a Boarding House BH Act Compliance Officer in the execution of their functions, or to fail to comply with s68 any lawful requirement made by the Boarding House Compliance Officer.

The Director-General of DCJ (formerly FACS) has the power to request the
copies of any documents or records that licensees are obliged to keep.BH Act
s70Boarding House Compliance Officers can make copies of any documents.S70

12.1 Compliance Notices

If Boarding House Compliance Officers find evidence of a breach of the BH Act, BH Regulation, or any Licence Conditions (such as number of residents or approved staff levels) during a visit, they can issue the Licensee, manager or other "person involved in the management of an authorised boarding house" with a Compliance Notice.

The Compliance Notice will:	
 give details ("particulars") of the alleged breach 	s79
 set out ways that the Licensee or Approved Manager needs to resolve the area(s) of non-compliance 	BH Reg cl5
 provide a reasonable period to remedy the non-compliance. 	
If the relevant person fails to comply with the Compliance Notice they are guilty of an offence. A Boarding House Compliance Officer may then proceed to issue a Penalty Notice or commence a prosecution for a breach of a Compliance Notice.	BH Act s80

DCJ will only consider prosecution when all reasonable attempts to work with the Licensee to address the breach have failed, and/or where there is a risk of harm to the health, safety and wellbeing of a resident.

You have the right to contest the issuing or variation of a Compliance Notice.

Under the Administrative Decisions Tribunal Act 1997 (NSW), FACS must advise you in writing of the Compliance Notice, and must also advise you of the right to apply for an internal review within 28 days of the decision.

Details of the internal review process are set out in Part 2 of the *Administrative Decisions Tribunal Act 1997 (NSW)*. The outcome of the internal review must be communicated to you within 21 days of your request for review.

You then have the right under section 87 of the BH Act to apply to the Administrative Decisions Tribunal for an external review of DCJ's decision. An application to the Tribunal must be made within 28 days of receiving notice of the decision.

12.2 Penalty Notices

If a Boarding House Compliance Officer is of the opinion that a breach of the BH Act, BH Regulation or Licence Conditions has occurred, or if a Licensee or Approved Manager has failed to meet the requirements of a Compliance Notice, they may be able to issue the Assisted Boarding House with a Penalty Notice.

The maximum penalties for breaches of the BH Act and BH Regulation are listed under each section of the BH Act and BH Regulation. The BH Sch2 Regulation also includes a schedule of offences for which a penalty notice can be issued, and the amounts of these penalties. These are set at 75% of the maximum penalty set in the BH Act. A Penalty Notice cannot be issued for any offence under the BH Act that is not listed in this schedule (see **Appendix 14.2**).

Enforcement actions can be publically recorded on the NSW Fair Trading Boarding Houses Register. The issuing of a Penalty Notice is an cl5 "enforcement action".

DCJ has contracted with the State Debt Recovery Office (SDRO) to process and accept payment for Penalty Notices.

If the penalty is not paid to SDRO, DCJ can initiate a prosecution. At court, a BH Act higher penalty may be imposed for the relevant offence (see **Appendix 14.2**). \$98(5)

BH Act s87

13 Boarding House Compliance Officers

13.1 How DCJ Staff will work with you

Primary Legislation	Boarding Houses Act 2012 Boarding Houses Regulation 2013
Primary Relationship	Licensees and Managers
Purpose of Role	To assist compliance in Assisted Boarding Houses by undertaking a range of tasks including monitoring, full service reviews, education and support activities and, where necessary, the issue of notices (compliance and penalty) as prescribed by legislation.
Powers of Entry	Boarding House Compliance Officers can attend any Assisted Boarding House and enter without consent for the purpose of inspecting the premises for compliance with the Boarding Houses Act 2012.
	See Section 76 of the Boarding Houses Act 2012 for more information.
Code of Conduct	Boarding House Compliance Officers are bound by the DCJ Code of Conduct which requires a courteous response with clients and the community, and behaviour that respects the rights and dignity of other people. This includes operators, staff and residents or Assisted Boarding Houses.
	They also have a duty of care to clients and colleagues, which requires them to take reasonable steps to ensure the health and safety of themselves and others. This includes reporting matters where there is reason to believe there is risk of harm. As government employees, Boarding House Compliance Officers are also required to ensure that all decision making is unbiased, based in facts, and open to review.
How we will work with Assisted Boarding Houses	Boarding House Compliance Officers may attend Assisted Boarding Houses on appointment, or by request of a Licensee or Manager, to provide assistance with compliance matters.
	Boarding House Compliance Officers will continue to monitor Assisted Boarding Houses unannounced at a

	minimum of once every six to eight weeks, or more often if required. Full Service Reviews will also be completed a minimum of once a year.
When you will need to contact us	To discuss anything related to compliance obligations under the Boarding Houses Act or Regulation.
	To make a suggestion or complaint.
	When a resident asks you to contact us about a compliance issue.

13.2 Health and safety obligations to DCJ staff and service providers

Under the *Work Health and Safety Act 2011* you have an obligation to ensure, so far as is reasonably practicable, that workers and other persons at your workplace are not exposed to health and safety risks.

This obligation extends to visitors, including DCJ staff and other service providers who enter the Assisted Boarding House as part of their work.

This means that when DCJ staff visit your premises, you need to tell them of any potential health and safety issues, for example if there is a damaged floorboard in the premises, or if there is the potential risk of harm from a resident.

If you do not notify visitors of dangers that you know of (or should reasonably have known of), you may be in breach of the *Work Health and Safety Act 2011* and you may be subject to penalties or legal proceedings under that Act.

You can get written resources and information from SafeWork at <u>https://www.safework.nsw.gov.au/advice-and-resources</u>

14 Appendix

14.1 Practice Guide Feedback Form

This form is to be used to provide feedback or suggested changes to Department of Communities and Justice for the Assisted Boarding Houses Practice Guide.

Please forward the completed copy of this form by email to AssistedBoardingHouses@facs.nsw.gov.au

Name:

Contact details:

Date:

Suggested Amen	dments
Section No	Suggestions

14.2 List of Conditions, Standards and Penalties

The BH Act and BH Regulation impose a range of conditions and set out required standards for Assisted Boarding House licensees, managers and staff. The following table sets out these conditions and any relevant penalties.

Penalties are based on \$110 per penalty unit; penalty notices are 75% of the maximum penalty and set out in Schedule 2 of the *Boarding Houses Regulation 2013*.

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
Registration	with NSW Fair Trading			
BH Act s9(5)	Proprietor needs to register the boarding house with NSW Fair	Corporation	100	\$8,250
	Trading - failure to do so is an offence.	Individual	50	\$4,125
BH Act	Proprietor needs to submit any	Corporation	20	\$1,650
s10(1)	changes to the original Fair Trading registration details within 28 days of the 'annual return period' (the 12- month anniversary of the registration date).	Individual	10	\$825
BH Act s11	Proprietor needs to notify Fair Trading if they cease to operate as a boarding house within 28 days of cessation.	Corporation	20	\$1,650
		Individual	10	\$825
BH Act s16	Premises will be inspected by local council within 12 months of registration to ensure they comply with other relevant laws, including the <i>Local Government Act 1993</i> and the <i>Environmental Planning and</i> <i>Assessment Act 1979</i> . The council may look at range of		None under BH Act, may be penalties under other laws	
	issues such as whether the premises have planning approval from the council to operate as a boarding house, fire safety compliance, vermin,			

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	light and ventilation, and possibly compliance with the <i>Food Act 2003</i> .			
Authorisation	α to operate an Assisted Boarding Hou	ISE		
BH Act s41(1)	Proprietors must seek authorisation from the Secretary ¹ to operate an Assisted Boarding House.	Corporation	120 plus 20 per day	\$9,900
	Assisted Dourding House.	Individual	60 plus 10 per day	\$4,950
BH Act s41(2)	A person must not act as a manager of an Assisted Boarding House unless they are an authorised operator or an	Corporation	120 plus 20 per day	\$9,900
	approved manager.	Individual	60 plus 10 per day	\$4,950
BH Act s43(5)	An authorised operator is guilty of an offence if they contravene a condition of the boarding house authorisation.	Corporation	40 plus 10 per day	\$3,300
	 Note: Conditions may be: 1. placed on individual authorisations (licenses or interim permits) 2. exist in the Act - see s59 , s77 and s84 below, or 3. set out in the Regulation. 	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Reg cl11	Conditions specified in Division 4 of Part 3 of the BH Regulation are prescribed as conditions of boarding house authorisations.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
BH Reg cl12 (1)	To ensure that accommodation, staffing and services are provided in accordance with the standards	Penalty is in	s43(5)	

¹ The position title of Secretary refers to the Secretary of the Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ), previously known as the Director-General, and has the same meaning as Director-General in the *Boarding Houses Act 2012* and the *Boarding Houses Regulation 2013.*

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	specified in Schedule 1 of the BH Regulation (details of each standard are set out at the end of this table).			
BH Reg cl12(2)	For pre-existing authorised assisted boarding houses, to prepare and comply with a transition plan under BH Regulation Schedule 1 clause 5.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
BH Reg cl13	To notify the Secretary of residents aged under 18 years old within seven days.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
BH Reg cl14	To ensure that additional needs residents are screened before they enter, after an absence of six months, or if they have been a resident of a range of other institutions.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
BH Reg cl15	To provide residents with, and display information relating to fees, services, house rules, compliance notices.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
BH Reg cl16	To develop policies relating to a range of issues including medication, food and nutrition, ethical conduct, complaints processes.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
BH Reg cl17	To provide details of staff positions, duties, hours and rosters to DCJ and to notify of changes.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
BH Reg cl18	To notify DCJ within three days of issuing an eviction notice against an additional needs resident, or immediately after evicting them, whichever comes first.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
BH Act s49(4)	A licensee whose licence is cancelled must surrender the licence to the	Individual	20	\$1,650

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	Secretary within 29 days after the licence is cancelled			
BH Act s 50(2)	If a licensed boarding house ceases to be used as an assisted boarding house the licensee must surrender the boarding house licence to the Secretary within 28 days after its cessation.	Individual	20	\$1,650
BH Act s53 &	A licence or interim permit must be displayed in a conspicuous position in	Corporation	10	\$825
BH Reg cl30	the boarding house.	Individual	5	\$413
BH Act s57(3)	3H Act (57(3) Where an interim permit has been revoked, the interim permit-holder must return the interim permit to the Director General within 28 days.	Corporation	40	\$3,300
		Individual	20	\$1,650
BH Act s58(2)	Where an interim permit is surrendered, the interim permit-holder must return the interim permit to the Director General within 28 days.	Individual	20	\$1,650
BH Act s59 & s60	It is a condition of a boarding house authorisation that where the	Penalty is in s43(5):	Penalty is in	Penalty is in s43(5):
	authorised operator is not an individual, or does not intend to	Corporation	s43(5):	\$3,300
	personally act as the manager, they must appoint an 'approved manager' – that is a person who has been		40 plus 10 per day	
	approved by the Secretary to act as the manager.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Act s43(5)	Operator must not contravene a condition of an authorised boarding house.			

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
BH Act s63(4)	An approved manager must comply with the Act, Regulations or any other conditions imposed by the Secretary.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Act s65(4)	A manager whose manager approval is revoked must surrender the approval to the Secretary within 28 days.	Individual	20	\$1,650
Compliance a	and enforcement			
BH Act s67(3)	Person who has been issued with an identification card must return it to the Secretary on demand.	Individual	10	\$825
BH Act s68	It is an offence for a person must not hinder or obstruct an enforcement officer, or fail to comply with any requirement made by an enforcement officer.	Corporation	100	- (not listed in Schedule 2)
		Individual	50	- (not listed in schedule 2)
BH Act s73	Person who fails to comply with a requirement made under subdivision 2 (s69-75) is guilty of an offence. This includes:	Corporation	40 plus 10 per day	\$3,300
BH Act s70	A notice to provide specified documents to the Secretary.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Act s71	A notice to attend at a set time and place to answer questions.			
BH Act s74	However a person is not guilty unless they are warned that failure to comply with the requirement is an offence.			

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
BH Act s77(8) BH Act s43(5)	It is a condition of a boarding house authorisation that the operator permit an authorised service provider to enter, and confer with residents. Operator must not contravene a condition of an authorised boarding	Penalty is in s43(5): Corporation	Penalty is in s43(5): 40 plus 10 per day	Penalty is in s43(5): \$3,300
	house.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Act s77(8)	It is a condition of a manager approval that the manager permit an authorised service provider to enter, and confer with residents.	Individual	Penalty is in s63(4): 20 plus 5 per day	Penalty is in s63(4): \$1,650
BH Act s63	Manager must comply with conditions.			
BH Act s80	A person who fails to comply with a compliance notice is guilty of an offence.	Corporation	40 plus 10 per day	\$3,300
		Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Act s82	It is a condition of a boarding house authorisation that the operator keeps records required by Regulation and produces them if required by the Secretary or any other person authorised to request them.	Penalty is in s43(5): Corporation	Penalty is in s43(5): 40 plus 10 per day	Penalty is in s43(5): \$3,300
BH Act s43(5)	Operator must not contravene a condition of an authorised boarding house.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
Reporting incidents				
BH Act s83(3)	A manager who fails to report the following incidents to the Secretary is guilty of an offence:	Individual	50	\$4,125

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
BH Reg cl26	Death of a resident.			
	Sexual assault or allegation of a sexual assault of a resident.			
	Absence of a resident for more than 24 hours if resident has not informed manager of his or her whereabouts.			
	Other assault or making of allegation of assault of a resident by a staff member, staff member by a resident, or resident by a resident.			
	Serious accident involving a resident on the premises of the boarding house that requires the resident to receive medical, dental or hospital treatment.			
	The making of a complaint about the treatment of a resident involving an allegation of a contravention of the Act, Regs, or of fraud, or of neglect or ill-treatment or some form of compromising of the safety, health or wellbeing of a resident.			
BH Act s83(2)	A manager is guilty of an offence if they fail to report the death or sexual assault or allegation of a sexual assault of a resident to police "as soon as is reasonably practicable after becoming aware of the incident concerned".	Individual	50	\$4,125
BH Reg cl27(3)	Manager is guilty of an offence if they fail to report the attendance of police at the premises to investigate an incident involving an additional needs resident as soon as reasonably practicable after their attendance.	Individual	10	\$825

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
BH Reg cl28(4)	Manager is guilty of an offence if they fail to report to the Secretary the issuing of a planning on-compliance notice within seven days of the notice being issued.	Individual	10	\$825
BH Reg cl29(3)	An authorised operator who fails to report, within seven days of the change:	Corporation Individual	20 10	\$1,650 \$825
	 Change in their contact details. Any significant change that may affect the operator's capacity to operate the boarding house. If a company or unincorporated body, a significant change in the circumstances of a person involved in the control and management of the company/unincorporated body (eg bankruptcy of a director or CEO). Corporation being wound up or other external administration. 			
Probity check	(S		1	
BH Act s84	Act s84 It is a condition of the boarding house authorisation that the authorised operator not engage a staff member unless they are satisfied that the they are a suitable person to be involved in the management or operation of the boarding house – this requires	Penalty is in s43(5): Corporation	Penalty is in s43(5): 40 plus 10 per day	Penalty is in s43(5): \$3,300
	criminal record checks every three years.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
BH Act s43(5)	Operator must not contravene a condition of an authorised boarding house.			
Schedule 1 -	Standards of Assisted Boarding Hous	ies		
BH Reg cl12(1)	It is a condition of a boarding house authorisation that the operator ensures that accommodation, staffing and services are provided in accordance with standards of Schedule 1.	Penalty is in s43(5): Corporation	Penalty is in s43(5): 40 plus 10 per day	Penalty is in s43(5): \$3,300
BH Reg cl12(2)	It is also a condition of boarding house authorisations for pre-existing assisted boarding houses that they comply with standard 5 of Schedule 1.	Individual	20 plus 5 per day	\$1,650
BH Act s43(5)	Operator must not contravene a condition of an authorised boarding house.			
Standard 1:	Boarding house must have sufficient staffing levels.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
Standard 2:	Staff must be over 16, have knowledge and skills, and trained in firefighting equipment.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
Standard 3	Manager must have certain minimum qualifications.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
Standard 4	Services may be provided by volunteers but they do not count in determining staffing levels.	Penalty is in s43(5)		
Standard 5	Proprietors of pre-existing assisted boarding houses must submit transition plans outlining steps to comply with standards 6 and 7 below.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
Standard 6	Maximum number of residents is 30 unless otherwise determined by the Secretary.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 7	The maximum number of residents who can occupy each bedroom is one, unless a resident has requested to share with a particular person in which case the maximum number is two persons per room.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
	Bedrooms must have a floor area of 7.5m ² for a single room, or 11m ² for a double room.			
Standard 8	The premises and all equipment is maintained in a clean, safe and hygienic condition and a reasonable state of repair at all times, and all effort is made to ensure the building and grounds are pest- and vermin- free.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 9	Adequate light and ventilation must be maintained in the premises.	Penalty is ir	ı s43(5)	
Standard 10	Appropriate furniture and fittings must be provided and maintained in a reasonable state of repair.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 11	All heating, cooling and other electrical equipment must be in safe working order and appropriate for the climate and temperature.	Penalty is ir	ı s43(5)	
Standard 12	Each additional needs resident must have an adequate supply of personal clothing and footwear that is suitable for the climate and temperature, their own toothbrush, toothpaste and soap, and an adequate supply of bath	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	towels and face washers. None of these items can be required to be shared with other people.			
Standard 13	The boarding house must have secure storage facilities for recreation and education supplies, luggage, cleaning materials and outdoor equipment.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 14	The boarding house must have sufficient clean and safe toilet, hand washing and bathing/showering facilities and a sufficient supply of toilet paper.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 15	The boarding house must have sufficient functioning call bells for emergencies, at minimum one in every hallway or common area on every floor and in the kitchen and all bathrooms. Call bells must be regularly tested.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 16	The premises must have at least one appropriately-sized communal living space for the use of residents. This space may only be outside if it is appropriate for the weather or if there is at least one indoor communal living space as well.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 17	The premises must have a dining room that comfortably seats all residents who are receiving meals.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 18	The premises must have a private or quiet room.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 19	The premises must have a food preparation area for use by additional	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	needs residents that is safe and hygienic and has a stove, microwave, sink, refrigerator, suitable disposal facilities and hot water supply.			
Standard 20	The boarding house must have laundry arrangements for its general laundering plus on-site laundry facilities that can be used by additional needs residents, and safe, sanitary facilities to store soiled clothes and linen before laundering.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 21	The premises must have a working telephone that is readily accessible to staff members to contact emergency services, as well as at least one working telephone that can be used by additional needs residents for a reasonable charge.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 22	Residents must be provided with suitable storage facilities for their personal property. Personal property must not be taken, borrowed or given to another person without permission of the resident. All personal belongings must be returned to a resident if they move out of the boarding house.	Penalty is ir	ı s43(5)	
Standard 23	Residents must be given support to either independently manage their financial affairs and bank account or to arrange assistance to do so (including making an application to the Guardianship Tribunal for a financial management order where necessary.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 24	Additional needs residents must be given information about support,	Penalty is ir	ı s43(5)	

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	financial, legal and advocacy services that are available to them and must be supported to access these services if they want to.			
Standard 25	Boarding house staff must assist additional needs residents to maintain relationships with families and friends, receive visitors, make or take telephone calls, and must not obstruct friendships between residents.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
Standard 26	The boarding house must have a balance of indoor and outdoor equipment to meet residents recreational needs.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
Standard 28	Medication held at the Assisted Boarding House on behalf of an additional needs resident must be kept securely in a storage facility that is locked when not in immediate use and only unlocked under the direct supervision of a staff member.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
	Medication must be kept in sealed receptacles away from food, at its appropriate temperature.			
	Medication labels must not be altered.			
	Adequate secure lockable storage must be available for people with additional needs who administer their own medication.			
	Medication must be disposed of in a safe manner (eg the Return Unwanted Medicines program at community pharmacies) if the resident no longer lives there, it has expired or the medical practitioner treating the			

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	person has advised they no longer need it.			
	If the resident leaves the Assisted Boarding House, their medication must be returned to them.			
Standard 29	Medication distributed at the boarding house must be administered by a staff member in accordance with the detailed directions of the person who prescribed it – this advice must be given in writing and kept with the resident's health records.	Penalty is in	s43(5)	
	Non-prescription medication must be distributed in accordance with the product instructions unless otherwise advised by the treating medical practitioner.			
	The staff member must confirm the medication is being provided to the correct resident at the correct dose, in the correct way and at the correct frequency and time – by hand, and observe the resident taking the medication.			
	If the staff member has any concerns they must contact the treating practitioner before administering the medication. They must also let the treating practitioner know if the resident refuses to take the medication, or if there have been any errors.			
	Medication should be packed and labeled into individual doses in a blister pack by a registered practitioner where possible			

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
Standard 30	Additional needs residents must be given the opportunity to choose their own health care providers and supported to make appointments and access their services.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 31	Additional needs residents are assisted with health issues, including emergency first aid when a resident suffers an injury or is ill at the boarding house, seeking urgent medical or dental treatment, and monitoring the resident until they recover. The staff member must also notify the person responsible.	Penalty is ir	ı s43(5)	
Standard 32	Additional needs residents who cannot meet their own dietary needs must be provided with adequate and varied healthy meals that take into account their dietary needs, cultural, religious and dietary preferences. Menus must be prepared with consultation with residents and referenced to published dietary guidelines or on the advice of a dietician. Residents must have ready access to drinking water and other beverages at all times.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 33	Additional needs residents must be made aware of the evacuation procedures of the boarding house and regular evacuation testing must be carried out at a minimum of every six months.	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	
Standard 34	The premises must have a well- stocked and suitably equipped first aid	Penalty is ir	n s43(5)	

BH Act section or BH Reg clause	Relevant provision	Detail	Maximum penalty units	Penalty notice – Schedule 2
	kit that is accessible to residents and staff members and CPR charts must be prominently displayed.			

14.3 Approved Manager Authorisation Form

This this form is to be used by people seeking authorisation as an Approved Manager of an Assisted Boarding House.

Name	e of Proposed Manager:		
Addre	255		
Subur	Ъ	State Postcode	e
Phone	Э	_ Fax	
Mobile	e	Email	
Does	the Proposed Manager hold:		
1.	Tertiary Qualifications (degree community work?		lth or
2.	Relevant experience in the mai or Licensed Residential Centre		g Houses
	Details:		
2.	or Licensed Residential Centre		g Houses

Please note that if you answered NO both 1. and 2. above, the proposed manager will not be considered suitable for appointment. See *Boarding House Regulation 2013*, Schedule 1 Standard 3 for more information.

To support the approval of the Proposed Manager please provide further information to demonstrate the individual's capacity and experience to provide appropriate accommodation and services to additional needs residents, and to exercise overall supervision of an Assisted Boarding House. You may wish to provide copies of:

- certificates or statements of attainment for relevant courses
- written references from former or current employers
- a statutory declaration from the individual where documents are not immediately available.

Please do not send original documents as they will not be returned.

For each Proposed Manager you must also submit a completed and signed:

- National Police Check (Attachment A)
- Referee Check Form (Attachment B)

Proposed Manager Name	
Proposed Manager Signature	
Date	
Licensee Name	
Licensee Signature	
Date	

Please forward the completed copy of this form (with attachments) by email to <u>AssistedBoardingHouses@facs.nsw.gov.au</u>

14.3.1 Attachment A – Police Check

The NSW Police Force provides an opportunity for NSW residents aged 14 years and above to apply for a National Police Check for the purpose of employment, visa, adoption, student placement, admission as a lawyer and volunteer in a commonwealth supported aged care facility. National Police Checks start from \$50, clear results within an hour.

The website link to the online application form is:

https://portal.police.nsw.gov.au/s/policecheckdefinition?reportType=CP_PoliceCheck

14.3.2 Attachment B – Referee Check Form

This form is to be used by people seeking authorisation as a Licensee or Approved Manager of an Assisted Boarding House.

Name of person requesting authorisation

Proposed position: Licensee / Manager / Both (please circle)

I give approval for DCJ to contact the people listed below to seek information relating to my suitability to operate an Assisted Boarding House.

Signature	Date

Referee One Details

Name					
Relationship to person named above					
Address					
Suburb	State	Postcode			
Phone					
Mobile	Email				
Referee Two Details					
Name					
Relationship to person named above					
Address					
Suburb	State	Postcode			
Phone					
Mobile	Email				

14.4 Surrender of Licence, Interim Permit or Manager Approval Form

This form is to be used by:

- the Licensee Holder to surrender the Licence to operate an Assisted Boarding House under sections 49 or 50 of the Boarding Houses Act 2012, or
- the Interim Permit holder to surrender the Interim Permit to operate an Assisted Boarding House under section 58 of the Boarding Houses Act 2012, or
- an Approved Manager to surrender their manager approval under section 65 of the Boarding Houses Act 2012.

Boarding House Name:	
Address of premises:	
Licensee Name:	
Approved Manager Name(s):	
Licence Number:	
Interim Permit Number (if relevant):	

I hereby surrender the Licence / Interim Permit / Manager Approval to operate or manage the Assisted Boarding House at the above premises. I am aware that

- failure to return the License / Interim Permit / Manager Approval within 28 days of being notified that the License / Interim Permit / Manager Approval is cancelled or revoked is a breach of the *Boarding Houses Act 2012* and may incur a Penalty Notice or maximum court penalty of \$1,650, and
- it is an offence under section 41 of the Boarding Houses Act 2012 to operate or manage premises as an Assisted Boarding House – that is, with two or more residents with additional needs as defined under the Boarding Houses Act 2012 – without authorisation or approval.

I declare that I will no longer operate or act as a manager of an Assisted Boarding House with two or more residents with additional needs as defined under the *Boarding Houses Act 2012* at the above premises.

Name		
Signature		
Date		

14.5 Sample Medication Administration Form

Name:			Medicare No:	D: Month:				
Date	AM medication and dose	LUNCH medication and dose	PM medication and dose	Signature of staff administering medication	PRN medication and dose	Reason for PRN	Resident's response to PRN	Signature of staff administering PRN medication
1								
2								
3								
4								
5								
6								
7								
8								
9								
10								
11								
12								
13								
14								

Name:			Medicare No:	: Month:				
Date	AM medication and dose	LUNCH medication and dose	PM medication and dose	Signature of staff administering medication	PRN medication and dose	Reason for PRN	Resident's response to PRN	Signature of staff administering PRN medication
15								
16								
17								
18								
19								
20								
21								
22								
23								
24								
25								
26								
27								
28								
29								

Name:			Medicare No:	D: Month:				
Date	AM medication and dose	LUNCH medication and dose	PM medication and dose	Signature of staff administering medication	PRN medication and dose	Reason for PRN	Resident's response to PRN	Signature of staff administering PRN medication
30								
31								

Record of staff signature

Name	Signature/Initials

14.6 Assisted Boarding Houses Incident Report Form

This form is to be used to notify the Secretary of the Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ) of incidents in accordance with section 83 of the *Boarding Houses Act 2012*.

Incidents include:

- the sexual assault (or an allegation of sexual assault) of a resident of the boarding house
- the unexpected absence of a resident of the boarding house with additional needs for more than 24 hours
- an assault or allegation of assault (other than a sexual assault) under Part 3 of the Crimes Act of:
 - □ a resident by a staff member; or
 - □ a staff member by a resident; or
 - □ a resident by another resident
- a serious accident involving a resident on the premises of the boarding house resulting in the resident needing medical, dental or hospital treatment
- the making of a complaint about the treatment of a resident whereby it is alleged that the BH Act or BH Regulation has been contravened, a staff member has committed fraud against a resident, or the resident has been neglected, ill-treated or otherwise had their safety, health or well-being compromised while living at the boarding house
- other incidents involving residents, including serious attempted selfharm.

If a resident has died, please use DCJ's Client Death Notification Form.

Please complete this form and return it to a DCJ's Boarding House Compliance Officer as soon as reasonably possible after the incident happens. Given the seriousness of these incidents, and the standard set by other regulatory practices, we would encourage you to notify DCJ within a 24 hour period.

Assisted Bo	arding House details			
Name				
Address				
Details of pe	ersons involved			
Name		□ Resident	□ Staff	☐ Other
Name		□ Resident	Staff	Other
Name		□ Resident	Staff	Other
Name		□ Resident	□ Staff	Other
Incident deta	ails			
Date		Time		
Where incident occurred				
Incident type	 Absence Alleged sexual assa Assault physical/ver Damage to property Fire (minor / major) 	ault 🗌 In rbal 🗌 M v 🗌 Se	ness (hospita jury edication err elf harm (actu neft / robbery	or ual / threat)
	Other (please speci	fy)		
Description (<i>what</i> <i>happened</i>)				
Reported to		Reported by		
Witness name		Witness name		

Immediate a	ction			
Was first aid	administered?	🗌 Yes	🗌 No	□ N/A
If yes, please g attendant	jive name of first aid			
Was an amb	oulance called?	□ Yes	🗌 No	□ N/A
Were the po	lice called?	🗌 Yes	🗌 No	□ N/A
	jive name of Police Officer, lice event number.			
Treating Hospital/ Doctor		Phone		
Other action				
Please give de	tails of any further action taken	in response to	the incident:	
Your name		Phone		
Signature		Date		
DCJ use onl	у			
Name of officer		Date received		
Comments				

14.7 Client Death Notification Form

Person's Def	tails T	o pick a box, double-click on it and select 'checked'				
Family name:		Given name(s):				
MaleFe	male	Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander Yes No Don't know				
Date of	Coun	try of birth:				
birth:						
First language						
Did the perso (specify):	n rece	ve support for communication				
		House (ABH)				
Name of serv		vider:				
Name of ABH		Destedas				
Address of Al		Postcode: Title: Telephone:				
Contact perso		me at this residence:				
		living at this address:				
Time and Pla						
· · ·		es of relevant Critical Incident Reports				
Date of death	:	Time of death:				
Place of	At	the residence				
death	At	hospital (specify)				
		ner (specify)				
Notification t	to Poli	ce				
Date:	Notify	ring person:				
Police Station	n:					
Name and rai	nk of P	olice Officer:				
COPS Event	No (if I	(nown):				
	,	,				
In the 12 m	onths	before the person's death				
		erson have any illness that required treatment by a				
doctor?(e.g. c						
		,				
If yes(specify)):					
Date	Illnes	S				

Hospital admissions Was the person admitted to hospital? Yes No						
If yes (specify):						
Date Hospital Reason/s for admission						
Accidents Did the person have any accident/s that caused injury? <i>E.g.</i>						
fell and cut head Yes No						
If yes (specify):						
Other Information						
Please provide any other relevant information about the person not						
provided above:						
Completion of Client Death Notification Form						
The service provider fills out the Client Death Notification (CDN) form and						
submits it to the Assisted Boarding Houses Team, Department of						
Communities and Justice within 24 hours after the person's death.						
Form completed by (please print name):						
Date:						
Signature						
Position title:						
Telephone:						
Email:						
Places and a completed form within 24 hours of the person's death to the						
Please send a completed form within 24 hours of the person's death to the Assisted Boarding Houses Team by email at	;					
Assisted BoardingHouses@facs.nsw.gov.au						

14.8 Additional Needs Residential Personal Information Register

Sample
Resident details
Full name:
Any former or other names:
Date of birth: Gender: Male Female
Medicare number:
Health fund:
Pensioner concession card number:
Any other concession card details:
Cultural and ethnic identity:
Primary language:
Name of person responsible for resident:
Contact details:
Is this person the guardian of the resident? YES NO
If yes, duration of guardianship:
Functions of guardianship (attach copy of Guardianship order(s)):
Date resident moved into boarding house:
Occupancy agreement or rental agreement
Occupancy/rental agreement included in resident's file?
Date of agreement:
Parties to agreement:

Assessment details

Has the person been assessed using the approved screening tool?

YES NO

Date of assessment:

Name of assessor:

Assessor contact details:

List of personal property belonging to resident that they brought to the house

Additional needs Does resident need any assistance with personal care? YES NO Details: Date needs were assessed: YES Does resident need assistance have any special dietary needs? NO (Attach copy of advice from dietician/health practitioner.) Details: Does resident manage their own financial affairs? YES NO If no, details of person managing the resident's financial affairs (attach any financial management records): Medical details and health records Name of treating medical practitioner:

Contact details:

Name of treating mental health professional (if applicable):

Contact details:

Name of other treating health professional (eg nurse practitioner):	
Contact details:	
Has the resident been offered a choice of medical practitioners?	
Allergies or sensitivities to medication:	

Details of any serious illnesses or injuries suffered by the resident.

Include for each illness or incident:

- dates
- times
- circumstances
- whether emergency treatment or hospitalisation required
- any written consent to the carrying out of medical treatment given by a guardian
- attach a copy of the ABH incident report form for each incident to the resident's file.

14.9 Sample Fire Drill Record Template

Name of Assisted Boarding House:		
Address:		
Person conducting the drill:		
Date of drill:	Time of drill:	
Notification method (eg verbal, fire alarm):		
Staff and residents		
participating:		
Number of occupants evacuated:		
Special conditions		
simulated:		
Problems		
encountered to address during		
next drill:		
Time from start to complete evacuation:		